

Board Policy Manual

Originally approved by the Board of Trustees: June 13, 2017

Revised by the Board of Trustees:

April 17, 2018

September 25, 2018

December 18, 2018

April 23, 2019

August 27, 2019

September 24,2019

October 4, 2020

November 18, 2020

January 19, 2021

June 22, 2021

June 29, 2021

July 27, 2021

September 28, 2021

October 26, 2021

Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango Board Policy Manual

TABLE OF CONTENTS

MISSION STATEMENT	5
OVERVIEW	5
SECTION A – Board	
Governance	
A-1 Role of the Board	
A-1.1 (R) Board Covenant	
A-1.2 (R) Board Officers	
A-1.3 (R) Vision and Mission Planning	
A-1.4 (R) Monitoring.	
A-1.5 (R) Board and Minster Evaluation	
A-1.6 (R) Triennial Performance Review	
A-1.7 (E) Ministry Agreement.	
A-1.8 (R) Annual Budget and Financial Review	
A-2 Gift Acceptance	
A-2.1 (R) Donor Protection.	
A-2.2 (R) Gift Review Process	15
A-2.3 (R) Gift Acceptance Considerations	15
A-2.4 (R) Responsibilities to Donors	18
A-3 Solicitations	18
A-3.1 (R) Budget Requests	18
A-3.2 (R) Fair Share Contributions	
A-3.3 (R) Sales by Pulpit Guests	
A-3.4 (R) Sales by External Entities	
A-4 Board Committees.	19
A-4.1 (R) Standing Committees	
A-4.2 (E) Charters for Standing Committees	
Building & Grounds Committee Charter	21
Finance Committee Charter	23
Governance Committee Charter	25
Healthy Congregation Committee Charter	
Legacy Fund Committee Charter	
Nominating/Leadership Development Committee Charter	
Personnel Committee Charter	
Risk Management Committee Charter	
Stewardship Committee Charter	37
A-5 Conflicts of Interest.	39

A-5.1 (R) Responding to a Conflict of Interest	39
A-5.2 (E) Conflict of Interest Form	39
A-6 Discipline and Removal of Trustees	
A-6.1(R) Procedure for Discipline or Removal of Trustee	40
SECTION B – Delegation to the Staff	41
B-1 Senior Staff Team	
B-2 Church Administration	41
B-3 Staff Accountability	
B-4 Guidance and Limitations.	
B-4.1 Personnel Decisions	
B-4.2 Existing Non-Senior Staff Positions	
B-4.3 New Non-Senior Positions	
B-4.4 Employment at Will	
B-4.5 Discipline and Termination	41
B-5 Care for Paid Staff	42
B-5.1 (R) Supervision and Evaluation	42
B-5.2 (R) Compensation and Benefits	
B-6 Ministry Teams	42
B-6.1 (R) Evaluation of Ministry Teams	
•	
B-7 Personnel Ethics	42
B-8 Care for Members and Guests	43
B-8.1 Health and Safety	43
B-8.1.1 (R) Smoking	43
B-8.1.2 (R) Alcohol	43
B-8.1.3 (R) Open Flames	43
B-8.1.4 (R) Animals in the Buildings	
B-8.1.4 (R) COVID-19 Pandemic	
B-8.2 Emergency Planning	
B-8.3 Child Protection.	
B-8.4 Disruptive Behavior	
B-8.5 Harassment	
B-8.6 Firearms	
B-8.7 Building Security	
B-8.8 Universal Access	44
B-9 Care for Material Resources	45
B-9.1 Spending Authority	45
B-9.2 Special Funds – Ministerial Discretionary Fund	
B-9.3 Asset Protection.	
B-9.3.1 (R) Document Retention	
B-9.3.2 (R) Software Privileges	
B-9.4 Facilities Use	
B-9.4 (E) Facility Fee Schedule	
B-9.4.1 (R) Use Without Fee or Damage Deposit	47

B-9.4.2 (R) Use Without Fee but With Refundable Damage De B-9.4.3 (R) Use With Nominal Fee & Refundable Damage De	-
B-10 Intellectual Property	48
APPENDIX	
UUFD Treasurer Responsibilities and Division of Financial Tasks	50
EXHIBIT A – Faith Formation Policies and Agreements	53
EXHIBIT B - COVID-19 Pandemic	67

Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango Board Policy Manual

Mission Statement

The mission of the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango is:

Love courageously. **Inspire** spiritual growth. **Work** for justice.

Overview

The Board of Trustees (Board) of the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango (UUFD) serves and acts on behalf of the mission. The Board partners with Ministry to lead the congregation and hold it accountable to the mission. The Board governs using concepts of policy-based governance.

In accordance with its bylaws, UUFD practices congregational polity. The members of the fellowship elect the Board of Trustees and call their Minister to service. The Board serves as the governing body, and the Minister serves as the spiritual and administrative leader. The relationship between the Board and the Minister is covenantal and based in mutual trust, support, and kindness.

Using the authority that UUFD has granted through the bylaws, the Board has adopted this Board Policy Manual to provide guidance on its decisions and to document the authority the Board delegates to others. This Board Policy Manual distinguishes two kinds of activity each with its own section: Section A concerns Board governance, and Section B details the authority delegated to Ministry.

The Board Policy Manual contains three types of statements: policies, regulations, and exhibits. Policies identify necessary routine actions. Regulations define how those actions are executed. Exhibits are independent documents related to certain policies or regulations. Regulations are identified by section and number followed by the symbol (R). Exhibits are identified by section, number, and the symbol (E).

Board policies are subordinate to provisions of the bylaws. The policies contained herein supersede and replace any and all prior Board policies. The Board may approve changes to this Board Policy Manual as needed.

Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango Board Policy Manual

SECTION A - BOARD GOVERNANCE

The Board of Trustees of the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango is the governing entity of the fellowship whose responsibility is to serve the long-term mission of the fellowship. The Board works collaboratively with the staff and other lay leaders to carry out their work within a framework of clearly articulated roles, accountability, and decision-making authority.

A-1 ROLE OF THE BOARD

The Board of Trustees primarily governs by:

- Discerning and articulating the mission and vision of ministry;
- Assuring the development and implementation of a plan with goals to achieve the mission;
- Evaluating progress toward the achievement of those goals;
- Creating written policies to define and delegate the work of staff, leaders and members who carry out the mission and plan goals;
- Monitoring and being accountable for its own work; and
- Collaborating with staff and lay leaders to achieve the mission of the fellowship.

The Board's duty of care requires oversight of the fellowship's human and material resources to ensure they are used for the benefit of its mission. The Board fulfills this duty by monitoring information received through reports from the staff and Board committees, and by evaluating ministry work on behalf of the mission. The purpose of evaluation is to foster excellence in ministry work.

A-1.1 (R) Board Covenant

The Board of Trustees annually develops and enters into a covenant to honor its commitment to serve the mission of the fellowship for the benefit of its members and the wider world. The covenant of mutual expectations articulates the promises that Board members make including:

- Faithfully attending Board meetings and being on time,
- Arriving prepared for meetings by having thoughtfully read materials in advance,
- Participating fully and respectfully in Board meetings,
- Responsibly sharing the work of the Board, and
- Communicating as needed and with discretion and with one voice about its work.

A-1.2 (R) Board Officers

Officers of the Board of Trustees shall be elected as required by the Congregational Bylaws, to include: President, Vice-President, Secretary, Treasurer, and at least one member at large. A description of specific responsibilities of each office shall guide the work of the officer and shall be periodically reviewed and updated.

Background checks will be conducted by the President and/or Minister on all candidates for the Board of Trustees prior to election to office.

In addition to the duties defined in the bylaws, the officers have the following responsibilities:

- The President prepares the Board's agenda, facilitates or arranges for facilitation of Board meetings, and collaborates with the Minister to ensure productive partnership between Board and staff.
- The Vice President assists and substitutes for the Board President upon request.
- The Secretary ensures the safety and accuracy of Board records, including minutes and Board policies. In addition, the Secretary sees that the minutes and Board policies are available for members' review, stored electronically, and hard copies filed in the fellowship office.
- The Treasurer works with staff and Finance Committee leaders as part of financial oversight responsibilities and serves on the Legacy Fund Committee. (See Appendix for UUFD Treasurer Responsibilities and Division of Financial Tasks)

A-1.3 (R) Vision and Mission Planning

In collaboration with the Minister, the Board assures that there is ongoing planning and development of work documents to communicate the vision, mission, goals and objectives of the fellowship and its ministry. Plans include strategic directions that describe the most important results the Board intends to achieve through the fellowship's ministry and a process and timeline for achieving those results.

A-1.4 (R) Monitoring

Monitoring reports are distributed to Board members in advance of each monthly meeting. Reports are typically on the consent agenda, but may be placed on the discussion agenda when they require Board action or raise issues of compliance with Board policy. Reports are to include:

- Staff reports provided by the minister to the Board. Reports focus on progress of established ministry priorities and compliance with Board policies;
- Monthly financial statements provided by the Treasurer and Finance Committee
 which show overall financial performance compared to budget and highlight
 significant financial or operational issues. Reports are filed and made available to
 any member of the fellowship who wishes to see them; and
- Quarterly financial statements provided by the Finance Committee which show
 the overall financial position of the fellowship. These include a complete balance
 sheet and funds statement, detailed statement of operations, and a statement of
 cash flows.

A-1.5 (R) Board and Minister Evaluation

Evaluation of progress toward goals and priorities is expected to be part of an ongoing culture of conversation between the Board members and the Minister. However, at least once a year Board members and the Minister will more formally evaluate together their own and one another's contributions to the mission.

The performance evaluation is to be based on the duties and responsibilities of the Board and the Minister, the overall working relationship that exists between the Minister and the Board, and the key annual goals/objectives established in the ministry vision. The Board and the Minister will review together their respective contributions to the fulfillment of the prior year's ministry vision, emphasizing concrete actions to continually improve performance. A written record of the shared evaluation will be kept

A-1.6 (R) Triennial Performance Review

Every three years the Board and the Minister together appoint an ad hoc Review Committee of three members held in high esteem by the fellowship and mutually acceptable to the Board and Minister. The Review Committee develops a performance review process and timeline in consultation with the Minister. The performance review process will include input from the leadership teams, committees, and Board to assess the contributions of the Minister and the congregation in forwarding our mission and the goals identified in the Ministry Agreement.

The goals of the evaluation are:

- To call attention to the mutual, relational nature of ministry and the respective responsibilities of all, including the congregation, who contribute to its success;
- To consider how we are doing and identify what is needed from each other and/or from outside resources to better accomplish our mission;
- To help the Minister and the congregation to remain motivated, creative, and flexible; and
- To recognize and celebrate our accomplishments toward achieving our mission.

The Review Committee will provide the Board a written report summarizing findings, key insights, and any recommendations, together with any written comments the Minister chooses to include. A summary of the performance review report will be available to the members.

A-1.7 (E) Ministry Agreement

The following exhibit is the Ministry Agreement between the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango and Rev. Katie Kandarian-Morris, signed upon the occasion of her being called by the congregation on March 6, 2016.

Ministry Agreement

This document will serve as a Ministry Agreement between the Reverend Katie Kandarian-Morris, hereinafter the "Minister," and the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango, hereinafter the "Congregation."

I. INTENTION

The intention of this agreement is to set forth the responsibilities and obligations of the Minister and the Congregation as we seek to dwell together in peace, to seek knowledge in freedom and to serve human need. It is recognized that no matter how carefully this Covenant is written and observed, the relationship between the Congregation and the Minister must be grounded in open communication, mutual trust, good faith, and open and fair process on both sides.

II. EXPECTATIONS

Shared Leadership

The Minister and the Congregation share responsibility for the leadership and ministry of the Congregation. Achievement and maintenance of this collaborative relationship must likewise be shared. It is a relationship of discovery, of both self and other, in a context of mutuality.

The Congregation looks to its Minister for spiritual leadership and initiative, for assistance in setting and articulating its vision, and for professional and inspired performance, and oversight of the Congregation's programs in collaboration with the Board of Trustees and the Congregation's committees and teams.

Pulpit and Worship Services

It is a basic premise of this Congregation that the pulpit is free and untrammeled. The Minister is expected to express his/her values, views, and commitments without fear or favor.

The Minister will be free of Sunday service responsibilities once per month.

The Minister will be responsible for all worship services, including seasonal celebrations and rites of passage, such as weddings, child dedications, and funerals and memorial services except those for which the Sunday Services Committee assumes responsibility.

Services To Persons

The Minister will serve members in their needs for pastoral care, including crisis intervention and visitation of the homebound, sick, dying, and bereaved, both directly and in conjunction with the Congregation's own pastoral care program. The Minister will maintain awareness of her/his own limitations, and will refer members for professional counseling and other specialized services as appropriate.

The Minister will provide ceremonial services and counsel to members of the Congregation without fee or honorarium. When such services are provided to non-members, such fee or honorarium may be set by and is the property of the Minister.

Relationship To Board And Committees

The Minister will be an ex officio member without vote of the Board of Trustees. The Minister will report to the Board at its regular meeting, bringing to its attention specific concerns as they arise.

The Minister will be an ex officio member without vote of all committees and task forces except the Nominating Committee and Ministerial Search Committee. The Minister will confer at least annually with each committee on how best to assist it. Attendance by the Minister at most committee meetings is welcome but not expected.

Community Activities

The Minister is encouraged to act in the community beyond the Congregation on behalf of liberal religious values, and to inform the Congregation of such action through periodic reports. The Minister is authorized to initiate public statements on behalf of the Congregation on issues within the policies or positions of the UUA or this Congregation.

Relationship To Church Staff

The Minister is chief of staff for all UUFD staff and ministry teams. The Minister participates in annual staff evaluations and recommends personnel actions to the Board of Trustees. The Board and Minister will jointly decide on hiring, discharging, and changing compensation of church staff.

Days Off

The Minister will maintain one day per week free of all Congregational responsibilities and one additional day devoted to study and writing wherein the Minister shall be available only for emergencies.

Assessment Of The Ministry

An assessment of the work of the Minister and the ministry of the Congregation as a system will be conducted every three to five years by the Committee on Ministry or a team established by the board as part of a periodic review and renewal of the leadership and ministry of the Congregation.

Minister and Congregational Conduct

The conduct of the Minister and the Congregation will be in accordance with the Code of Professional Practice and Guidelines for the Conduct of Ministry of the Unitarian Universalist Ministers Association.

III. COMPENSATION, PROFESSIONAL EXPENSES, AND BENEFITS

Salary and Housing Allowance

The Congregation will provide to the Minister an annual Salary and Housing (S&H) Allowance of \$ 65,317. Salary and Housing shall be payable monthly on or before the last business day of each month, beginning on July 1, 2016. In lieu of employer's FICA, 7.65% of S&H, will be payable separately directly to the Minister monthly. Annual total FICFICA is \$4,997.

Professional and Out-of-Pocket Expenses

The Congregation will reimburse the Minister for professional and Out-of-Pocket Expenses up to \$ 9,000 annually. These reimbursements are payable by request of the Minister. These include, but are not limited to, travel, automobile mileage, lodging, meals, incidentals, conference registration, entertainment, pulpit gowns, books, periodicals, dues, office equipment such as computers, and other continuing education events. It shall be the practice of the Congregation to reimburse such expenses at the maximum rate allowed by the tax laws.

Benefits

The Congregation will provide to the Minister the following benefits:

- A retirement plan contribution will be made on the due date to the UUA Retirement Plan of 10% of S&H for a total of \$ 6,532
- Long-term disability and group life insurance premium of \$ 1,155
- Health and Dental allowance totaling \$2,500 to be paid bi-annually in December and June.

Annual Review of Compensation

The Board of Trustees and Finance Committee shall review the Minister's Salary and Housing Allowance annually taking into consideration such factors as merit in meeting or exceeding expectations, increases in the cost of living, changes in the cost of benefits, and the financial means of the Congregation.

Annual Leave

The Minister will be relieved of all responsibilities and may be absent from the area for a total of eight weeks per year. Four of these weeks will be taken as vacation. During vacation, should an emergency arise requiring the Minister's return, all costs of such return will be borne by the Congregation.

Four of these weeks will be taken as study leave. During study leave, should an emergency arise requiring the Minister's return, all costs of such return will be borne by the Minister.

Denominational Service and Continuing Education

With the specific approval of the Board of Trustees, the Minister may be relieved of all responsibilities and absent from the area for up to four Sundays annually, inclusive of General Assembly, for participation in UUMA chapter, Mountain Desert District, and Unitarian Universalist Association functions and continuing education.

Sick, Medical, Disability and Family Leaves

Sick Leave

The Minister shall be credited with 10 sick days per calendar year each January 1, and with sick days on a prorated basis at the beginning of the initial partial year. Up to 10 days of accrued sick leave may be carried forward each year, but in no case may the balance exceed 20 days. Sick leave may be used for the minister's illness or for the illness of a member of the minister's immediate family.

Extended Medical Leave

Should the minister's illness, injury, or disabling condition continue after all accrued sick and vacation leave has been exhausted, the congregation shall place the minister on "Extended Medical Leave." Extended Medical Leave shall not extend beyond the earlier of either the commencement of long-term disability benefits or 90 days following the exhaustion of all sick and vacation leave. Vacation leave does not accrue during this period. During Extended Medical Leave, the congregation shall continue to pay all employee insurance premiums (health, dental, life, retirement, and long term disability) as otherwise provided by this Agreement, and no less than 75 percent of the minister's salary and housing allowance. If the minister recovers and is able to return to work full-time before the earlier of the 90-day period of Extended Medical Leave or the commencement of long term disability benefits, the congregation shall retroactively pay the minister at 100 percent of salary and housing. [see 4.1 for consequent termination]

Disability Leave

In the event the minister is approved for long-term disability benefits, the congregation will deem the minister actively at work and continue to pay the life insurance premium for an additional six months of transitional disability leave in accordance with the premium waiver provisions of the Group Life Insurance contract. Unless otherwise agreed to by both the congregation and the minister, salary and housing shall not be paid during disability leave.

Family Medical Leave

After serving for at least twelve months, the minister may take up to twelve weeks of unpaid leave to care for a family member (child, spouse/partner, or parent) with a serous health condition. Unpaid leave should be extended only after all sick and vacation leave has been used. During periods of unpaid leave, the congregation will continue paying premiums for life and long term disability insurance.

Sabbatical Leave

The Minister shall use sabbatical leave for study, education, writing, meditation, and other forms of professional and religious growth. Sabbatical leave accrues at the rate of one month per year of service, including previous service as Developmental Minister, with leave to be taken after four but before seven years of service. No more than six months of sabbatical leave may be used within any twelve-month period. The dates of the sabbatical plan must be approved by the Board of Trustees at least one year in advance.

The Congregation will continue full salary, housing allowance, and benefits during sabbatical leave. Professional expenses may be adjusted.

Every fiscal year, the Congregation will consider sequestering funds for use in funding the Congregation's additional expenses during the Minister's sabbatical. This sabbatical fund is the property of the Congregation.

In the event of the Minister's resignation, termination, or retirement, unused sabbatical leave is not compensable.

The Minister agrees not to resign from full-time service to the Congregation for a minimum of one year following the end of each sabbatical leave.

The Congregation agrees to take no action on ministerial tenure during a sabbatical leave.

Intellectual Property

All notes, research, sermons, and other products of the minister's work shall be the sole property of the minister.

IV. DISPUTE AND TERMINATION

The term of this agreement is indefinite. It will continue until the Minister provides the Congregation with at least ninety days' notice of intent to resign or retire, or until the Congregation provides the Minister with at least ninety days' notice of intent to dismiss, or until the long-term disability or death of the Minister.

Any dispute concerning the interpretation or performance of this Agreement or its validity or termination shall be solely and finally resolved by arbitration before, and under procedural rules established by a tribunal consisting of one Unitarian Universalist minister appointed by the Minister, one Unitarian Universalist minister appointed by the Congregation's Trustees, and a third individual appointed by the first two arbitrators. The tribunal shall operate under procedural rules developed by the Unitarian Universalist Association's Ministries and Faith Development staff group.

In the absence of a specific provision in the bylaws, a decision to dismiss the Minister shall be by majority vote of all members of the congregation present and eligible to vote at a meeting called for that purpose at which a quorum is present.

In the event that the minister's resignation is negotiated, salary, housing allowance, and benefits will continue for one month per year of service up to twelve months from the date of dismissal, or until the Minister has begun service in another position, if sooner.

The Minister may be dismissed with less than ninety days' notice, and without the severance payments described in Section 4.1 of this Agreement, if the Minister

- is convicted of a felony;
- has her ministerial fellowship with the UUA terminated or suspended;
- is found by the governing committee of the Congregation to have engaged in physically or sexually abusive acts toward a member of the Congregation, a Congregation employee, or a child; or
- is found by the governing committee of the Congregation to have grossly neglected her ministerial responsibilities under this agreement and/or to have engaged in activities that bring the Congregation and/or Unitarian Universalism into disrepute in the community.

V. AMENDMENT

The terms of this Agreement may be changed by mutual consent of the Minister and the Board of Trustees, except that increases in Total Cost of Ministry, and changes in sabbatical and termination provisions require the approval of a majority of the Congregation.

This Agreement will be reviewed at least every three years.

This Agreement is subject to the laws of the State of Colorado and the bylaws of the Congregation. It has been drawn, offered, and accepted in the spirit of the Principles and Purposes of the Unitarian Universalist Association.

VI. OFFER

This Agreement represents an official offer to the Reverend Katie Kandarian-Morris when the calling of said Minister is approved by the Congregation and accepted by the Minister and shall become final upon the occurrence of all the following events:

- acceptance of this offer by the Minister
- calling of the minister by the Congregation
- acceptance by the Minister of the call.

Date Offer Approved:March 1, 2016_
For the Congregation:Teresa Jordan (signature on original document)_, President
Date Offer Accepted:March 6, 2016_
By:Katie Kandarian-Morris (signature on original document), Minister
Date Call Extended: _March 6, 2016
For the Congregation:Teresa Jordan (signature on original document)_, President
Date Call Accepted: _March 6, 2016
By: _Katie Kandarian-Morris (signature on original document, Minister

A-1.8 (R) Annual Budget and Financial Review

The Treasurer and Finance Committee advise and assist the Board on financial matters. Using data from budget requests submitted for the next fiscal year, the Board develops and submits a proposed operating budget to the fellowship for approval at the annual business meeting. Proposed budgets will be based on the mission and strategic plan currently in effect and the ministry vision. The Board assures that expenditures do not exceed the total budget or deviate materially from established priorities. Upon approval of the budget by the congregation, the funds are authorized to be expended during the fiscal year. In accordance with the bylaws, the Board arranges for an annual financial review. During the next fiscal year the Board reviews that report, makes it available to the members, and considers actions to follow up on any recommendations made in the report.

A-2 GIFT ACCEPTANCE

The Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango solicits and accepts gifts to fund its activities and fulfill its mission. The Board controls and is responsible for receiving and acknowledging all gifts to the fellowship. The solicitation of gifts shall not personally benefit any Board Trustee or the Board's designee in gift solicitation. Gifts will not be accepted that:

- Would result in the fellowship violating its bylaws or applicable state or federal lays and/ or regulations,
- Would result in the fellowship losing its status as a tax-exempt organization,
- Are too difficult or too expensive to administer in relation to their value,
- Would result in any unacceptable consequences for the fellowship including harm to it reputation, or
- Are for purposes outside of the fellowship's mission.

Cross reference: A-5 Conflicts of Interest

A-2.1 (R) Donor Protection

All prospective donors are urged to seek the assistance of personal legal and financial advisors in matters relating to their gifts, including the resulting tax and estate planning consequences.

A-2.2 (R) Gift Review Process

An *ad hoc* Gift Committee, comprised of the combined memberships of the Finance and Stewardship Committees, shall be established to review all proposed gifts to UUFD. The Gift Committee shall consider acceptance or refusal of a gift in a form other than cash or marketable securities, and make a recommendation to the Board to accept or reject the gift. The Gift Committee shall refer prospective legacy donors to the Legacy Fund Committee.

A-2.3 (R) Gift Acceptance Considerations

Restricted and Unrestricted Gifts. UUFD encourages its donors to make unrestricted gifts to the fellowship. Unrestricted gifts provide UUFD the greatest flexibility to direct resources where they are most needed at any particular time.

For that reason, unrestricted gifts are always preferred. UUFD accepts restricted gifts as follows:

- **Purpose-Restricted Gifts:** UUFD will accept gifts restricted as to the purpose for which they can be used when they support activities included in the annual budget or for purposes specified in a special campaign. Gifts for other purposes must be reviewed and approved by the Board.
- **Permanently Restricted Gifts:** The minimum amount for permanently-restricted gifts is \$2500, and such gifts must be reviewed and approved by the Board. Gifts to the Legacy Fund will be invested with the assets already within the Legacy Fund and overseen by the Legacy Fund Committee. Amounts will be disbursed from the Legacy Fund in accordance with the donor's restrictions, if any, and with the Legacy Fund spending policy, which may change from time to time. As with other gifts, disbursements from the Legacy Fund may be unrestricted or purpose-restricted.

Cross reference: A-4.1 (R) Standing Committees - Legacy Fund Committee

Types of Gifts

A. Gifts of Cash

Cash is acceptable in any form. Checks shall be made payable to "Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango" or "UUFD" and shall be delivered to the Office Administrator, UUFD administrative office, 419 San Juan Drive, Durango CO 81301

B. Gifts of Securities

- Marketable securities shall be transferred to the fellowship's brokerage account which
 is managed by the Treasurer. Contact the Treasurer for specific instructions. All
 marketable securities shall be sold upon receipt. UUFD will send the donor an
 acknowledgment of the gift valued on the day the securities are received.
- Securities for which there is no active market, including not only debt and equity
 positions in non-publicly traded companies but also interests in LLPs and LLCs or
 other ownership forms, may be accepted subject to review by the Gift Committee and
 approval by the Board.

Gifts must be reviewed prior to acceptance.

C. Gifts of Real Estate

Gifts of real estate may include developed property, undeveloped property, or gifts subject to a prior life interest. Valuation of the gift is the responsibility of the donor. Prior to acceptance of real estate, UUFD shall require an initial environmental review of the property to ensure that the property has no environmental damage. In the event that the initial inspection reveals a potential problem, the fellowship shall retain a qualified inspection firm to conduct an environmental audit. The cost of the environmental audit shall generally be an expense of the donor. When appropriate, a title binder shall be obtained by UUFD prior to the acceptance of the real property gift. The cost of this title binder shall generally be an expense of the donor. Prior to acceptance of the real property, the gift shall be reviewed by the Gift Committee and approved by the Board. Criteria for acceptance of the property shall include:

• Is the property useful for the purposes of the fellowship?

- Is the property marketable?
- Are there any restrictions, reservations, easements, or other limitations associated with the property?
- Are there carrying costs, which may include insurance, property taxes, mortgages, or notes, associated with the property?
- Does the environmental audit reflect that the property is not damaged?

D. Gifts of Tangible Property

All other gifts of tangible personal property shall be examined in light of the following criteria:

- Does the property contribute to or further the mission of the fellowship?
- Is the property marketable?
- Are there any undue restrictions on the use, display, or sale of the property?
- Are there any carrying costs for the property?

The final recommendation to accept/reject other tangible property gifts shall be made by the Gift Committee and approved by the Board. Unless otherwise agreed with the donor, the property will be sold as soon as practicable. Gift valuation is the responsibility of the donor.

E. Legacy Gifts

- Charitable gift annuities (CGA): UUFD encourages its supporters to consider charitable gift annuities during their lifetimes. The minimum for a CGA is \$10,000. Such gifts can provide lifetime income and income tax deductions to the donor, and support to the Congregation. Donors interested in planned gifts should contact a member of the Gift Committee for more information.
- Other planned gifts: The acceptance of other planned gift instruments, such as Pooled Income Trusts, Charitable Remainder Trusts, and Charitable Lead Trusts are subject to review by the Gift Committee and approval of the Board. Donors interested in making such gifts should contact a member of the Gift Committee for more information.
- Bequests: Donors and supporters of UUFD are encouraged to make bequests under their wills and trusts. Such bequests will not be recorded as gifts to the fellowship until such time as the gift is irrevocable. When the gift is irrevocable, but is not due until a future date, the present value of that gift may be recorded at the time the gift becomes irrevocable.
- Life Insurance Beneficiary Designations: Donors and supporters of UUFD are encouraged to name the fellowship as beneficiary or contingent beneficiary of their life insurance policies. Such designations shall not be recorded as gifts until such time as the gift is irrevocable. Where the gift is irrevocable, but is not due until a future date, the present value of that gift may be recorded at the time the gift becomes irrevocable.
- Life Insurance: UUFD must be named as both beneficiary and irrevocable owner of an insurance policy before a life insurance policy can be recorded as a gift. The gift is valued at its interpolated terminal reserve value, or cash surrender value, upon receipt. If the donor contributes future premium payments, UUFD will include the entire amount of the additional premium payment as a gift in the year that it is made. If the donor does not elect to continue to make gifts to cover premium payments on

the life insurance policy, UUFD may continue to pay the premiums, convert the policy to paid- up insurance, or surrender the policy for its current cash value.

F. Other Gifts

Other more complicated and esoteric gifts – such as remainder interests in property; oil, gas and mineral interests; or bargain sales – may be accepted by UUFD, but only after review by the Gift Committee and approval by the Board. Consideration will be given to the time and costs involved in assessing and structuring the gift before accepting it.

Gift Valuations

UUFD shall follow accepted guidelines for income recognition and the valuation of gifts such as stock, real estate, personal property, and life insurance that require specific methods of valuation for the protection of both the donor and UUFD. In general, valuation of non-cash gifts for tax purposes is the responsibility of the donor.

A-2.4 (R) Responsibilities to Donors

UUFD will practice good stewardship toward donors using these guidelines:

- All gifts will be acknowledged within the required, or otherwise reasonable, period of time.
- Gifts to UUFD and accompanying correspondence will be considered confidential information, with the exception of the publication of donor recognition lists. All donor requests for confidentiality will be honored except as may required by law.
- Lists or data files including the names of donors or other personal information will not be sold or given by UUFD to other organizations.

A-3 SOLICITATIONS

To help create a more spiritual environment for worship and fellowship, the Board strives to limit the number and occasions of solicitations of the congregation.

A-3.1 (R) Budget Requests

All ministry programs, ministry teams, Board committees, and interest groups will include adequate funding in their annual operating budget requests. Ministry programs and ministry teams will submit their budget requests to the Minister. The Youth Group may supplement their budget allocation with income from sales with prior approval from the Minister.

Cross reference: A-1.7 (R) Annual Budget and Finance Review

Cross reference: B-9 Care for Material Resources

A-3.2 (R) Fair Share Contributions

The annual operation budget shall include Fair Share contributions to the Unitarian Universalist Association of Congregations (UUA) national, regional, and district divisions, thus limiting separate appeals for these beneficiaries.

A-3.3 (R) Sales by Pulpit Guests

Sales of CDs, books, or other products by pulpit guests shall require prior approval by the Minister. Such sales are restricted to a designated table in the fellowship area or at the rear of the sanctuary, whichever is deemed more appropriate by the Minister. Publicity will be allowed for such events in the printed announcements.

A-3.4 (R) Sales by External Entities

Even if sponsored by a member, sales/solicitations by external entities are prohibited, except the sales of art exhibited in the fellowship's gallery spaces.

A-4 BOARD COMMITTEES

The Board of Trustees may establish Committees to help carry out its responsibilities for discernment, strategy, developing policies, and oversight of the fellowship's human and material resources. At the Board's direction, committees may operate as standing or time-limited bodies. The Board, as a whole, commits to clearly direct all Committees by outlining specific objectives or charges and restrictions. Committee chairs are responsible to and report to the Board, and will perform an annual self-evaluation in conjunction with the Board to ensure their ongoing relevance and effectiveness.

A-4.1 (R) Standing Committees

Standing Committees are established to assist the Board of Trustees in fulfilling its governance responsibilities. The Board and its Committees work in collaboration with the Minister to assure priorities of all Committees are aligned with the mission of the fellowship and implemented responsibly. It is recommended that Committees regularly provide the Board and Minister with copies of minutes of their meetings. The following Standing Committees are established:

Building and Grounds Committee. Assists the Board in protecting its physical assets
of facilities and grounds by maintaining and improving the functioning and aesthetics
of the interior and exterior of all fellowship property and the landscape. Collaborates
with the Board on all building expansion and renovation plans and their
implementation.

Cross reference: B-8 Care for Members and Guests

- **Finance Committee**. Assists the Board in its oversight of the fellowship's finances, ensures that routine financial reports are clear and helpful with the appropriate retention of documents and records, coordinates with the fellowship's bookkeeper, and provides overall support to the Board in protecting the fellowship's financial assets. The Finance Committee works with the Board Treasurer to prepare an annual budget for approval by the Board and adoption by the fellowship.
- **Governance Committee**. Helps the Board to focus on its chosen role, to draft policies for Board approval, to train Board members, to arrange annual Board retreat, and to lead the annual Board self-evaluation process.
- **Healthy Congregation Committee**. Promotes and facilitates open, respectful, productive communication; addresses conflicts; and helps to restore right relations within the congregation.
- Legacy Fund Committee. Assists the Board to promote long-term financial sustainability of UUFD by managing bequests and other legacy gifts made to UUFD's Legacy Fund.
 - Cross reference: A-2 GIFT ACCEPTANCE
- Nominating/Leadership Committee. Consults with the Board on future leadership needs in light of members who are rotating off the Board and the Nominating/ Leadership Committee. Prepares a list of potential candidates for review of the Board and approval by the fellowship at its annual business meeting. Implements leadership development activities within the fellowship.

- **Personnel Committee**. Assists the Board in developing personnel policies, ensuring compliance with applicable laws, and carrying out the staff-grievance process as defined by these policies and regulations. The Committee has no staff management authority and does not participate in supervision or personnel decision-making. When it is necessary to hold a hearing on a staff grievance, the board will appoint an *ad hoc* committee in each case.
- **Risk Management**. Assists the Board in providing a safe environment for the fellowship and its guests by considering, and making recommendations for, policies and practices that maintain the safety and security of the people, property and overall assets of the fellowship.
- **Stewardship Committee**. Collaborates with the Board, the Minister, and Finance Committee to organize and conduct the annual pledge drive to support the operating budget of the fellowship. The Stewardship Committee periodically analyzes pledging patterns and trends to inform the designs of future funding drives.

A-4.2 (E) Charters of Standing Committees

UUFD Buildings and Grounds Committee Charter

PURPOSE

The purpose of the committee is to oversee the maintenance, aesthetics and improvements of the interior and exterior of all church property and to implement the Fellowship's existing landscape plan, all in a cost effective manner.

TYPE OF COMMITTEE

Buildings and Grounds is a standing committee that adheres to all the standard committee procedures established by the UUFD bylaws.

MEMBERSHIP

Membership is voluntary and open to anyone with an interest in furthering the goals of the committee and usually consists of five to eight members. The Board of Trustees will appoint a liaison representative. Meetings are open and all are welcome to attend and support committee activities.

CHAIRPERSON

The chair must be a voting member of the Fellowship. The chair is a volunteer, preferably with some familiarity with building maintenance and landscape basics, and is appointed for a one-year, renewable term by the president and approved by the Board of Trustees. The committee chair will report formally to the Board of Trustees in April of each year to present a proposed budget and coordinate plans for the upcoming fiscal year. (Committee chairs should build community by recruiting new committee members and encouraging committee members to prepare for future leadership positions.)

ACTIVITIES, DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The Board of Trustees delegates the upkeep of the Fellowship's landscape, grounds and buildings to the Buildings and Grounds Committee. The committee is responsible for maintaining the buildings and grounds and implementing the Fellowship's landscape plan and building plans. This includes designing and implementing a preventive maintenance program that ensures the buildings, grounds and associated equipment are clean, safe, and well maintained.

All current or future plans for work on the buildings or grounds must go through the committee chair, who will coordinate the work of volunteers or hired contractors.

AUTHORITY DELEGATED OR RETAINED

The committee has discretionary use of itemized budgetary allocation for its routine operation. The committee chair will work closely with the Finance Committee and treasurer; tracking expenditures and ensuring funding availability for projects. Use of any capital improvement monies shall be specifically designated by the Board of Trustees to the committee. Plans for future work on the fellowship's property is guided directly by the Long Range Planning

Committee in concert with the Buildings and Grounds and Finance Committees, in conjunction with future capital campaigns and, ultimately, the Board of Trustees.

Building & Grounds Committee Charter p. 1

STANDARD COMMITTEE PROCEDURES

Chairs must be a voting member of the Fellowship. They are appointed for a one year, renewable term by the president and approved by the Board of Trustees. Each committee shall meet at least once during the first quarter of the church fiscal year (July-September) to approve a written plan for the new fiscal year

to be submitted to the Board of Trustees that is consistent with its charter and supports the mission, vision and goals of the Fellowship.

By May 1 of each year, each committee shall prepare an annual progress report to the Board of Trustees.

In connection with the preparation of its annual report, each committee shall assess its activities and charter and provide any recommendations to the Board of Trustees.

Each year when the Finance Committee is preparing a proposed budget for the next fiscal year, each committee shall be provided an opportunity to submit their request through the Board of Trustees.

Primary Author(s): Dawenwalker

Approved by the Board of Trustees: Spring, 2012

UNITARIAN UNIVERSALIST FELLOWSHIP OF DURANGO FINANCE COMMITTEE CHARTER

PURPOSE

The Finance Committee provides oversight of all financial activities of the fellowship to ensure that the financial resources that support a robust program of religious education, social justice and spiritual development are available and expended appropriately. It drafts the annual budget for the fellowship and throughout the year monitors income and expenses. Periodically the committee will recommend to the board revisions in the funds allocated to particular line items.

ACTIVITIES, DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

Working with the Board of Trustees, the Treasurer and Associate Treasure, and chairs of all committees, the Finance Committee prepares the annual budget for the upcoming fiscal year (July 1 to June 30). The Finance Committee works closely with the Stewardship Committee to establish the financial goals for the annual stewardship campaign. Then, depending on the outcome of the stewardship campaign, the Committee revises the budget accordingly. The chair of the Finance Committee presents the revised budget to the Board of Trustees for the Board's approval before submitting it to the congregation at the annual business meeting in May for formal approval. Normally, the chair of the Finance Committee holds a budget hearing for those voting members interested in more detail than can be presented to the annual business meeting. The committee chair, on behalf of the Board, presents the budget to the

During the year, the committee monitors the fellowship's income and expenses. The chair of the committee submits a monthly financial report to the board and, working with the treasurer, periodically recommends minor modifications as needed.

TYPE OF COMMITTEE

congregation for its approval.

The Finance Committee is a standing committee that adheres to all the standard committee procedures established by the UUFD bylaws.

MEMBERSHIP

Membership is voluntary and open to anyone with an interest in furthering the goals of the committee. The committee shall have a minimum of three members. Meetings are open and all are welcome to attend and support committee activities.

CHAIRPERSON

The chair must be a voting member of the Fellowship. The chair is a volunteer and is appointed for a two-year, renewable term by the president and approved by the BOT. Committee chairs should build community by recruiting new committee members and encouraging committee members to prepare for future leadership positions.

AUTHORITY DELEGATED OR RETAINED

The committee is responsible to develop committee policies and procedures. The committee has discretionary use of itemized budgetary allocation for its routine operation. The committee

chair will work closely with the Finance Committee and Treasurer, tracking expenditures and ensuring funding availability for projects.

Finance Committee Charter p. 1

STANDARD COMMITTEE PROCEDURES

- 1. The committee shall meet at least once during the first quarter of the church year to develop a plan of action consistent with its charter and that supports the mission, vision and goals of the church.
- 2. The committee is responsible for assessing its activities and results in relation to its charter responsibilities and the mission of the Fellowship. It shall provide, as needed, financial recommendations to the BOT or Leadership Council.
- 3. When requested by the BOT, the committee shall report on its activities and results.
- 4. Each year when the Finance Committee is preparing a proposed budget for the next fiscal year, the committee shall be provided an opportunity to submit their request through the BOT or Leadership Council.

Primary author: Ron Garst, Chair, UUFD Finance Committee

Date this charter was approved by the Board of Trustees: April 12, 2015

Finance Committee Charter p. 2

UNITARIAN UNIVERSALIST FELLOWSHIP OF DURANGO GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE CHARTER

PURPOSE

The purpose of the UUFD Governance Committee is to assist the Board implement its chosen role in support of the mission, vision, and goals of UUFD and to help the Board to maintain high standards of performance.

ACTIVITIES, DUTIES, AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The committee assists the full Board to live up to its role in governance, its meeting practice, and its expectations of Board members.

The Governance Committee duties include:

- Draft policies as requested by the Board for Board approval;
- Work closely with the Board, Minister, Membership Coordinator, Nominating/Leadership Development Committee to identify, recruit, and in particular, train future lay-leaders in the Policy Governance model; and
- Assist with training of Board members by:
 - assuring an annual counterpart training session occurs with each incoming Board member meeting with their outgoing counterpart to learn the basic duties of their position;
 - assisting with arrangements for the annual Board Retreat;
 - making arrangements for the annual Vision of Ministry (budget without numbers) work session; and
 - arranging other training sessions as needed;
- Assure the scheduling and completion of regularly occurring Board calendar events, including an annual review of the Board Covenant; and
- Assist with the annual Board self-evaluation process.

TYPE OF COMMITTEE

The Governance Committee is a standing committee of the Board and adheres to all the standard committee procedures established by the bylaws.

MEMBERSHIP

Members of the Governance Committee are members of the fellowship with experience or interest in Board governance. The committee consists of at least three (3) members.

CHAIRPERSON

The chair is a volunteer and is appointed for a two (2) year, renewable term by the President and approved by the Board of Trustees.

AUTHORITY DELEGATED OR RETAINED

The committee is responsible to develop committee policies and procedures. The committee has discretionary use of itemized budgetary allocation for its routine operation. The committee chair will work closely with the Finance Committee and Treasurer to track expenditures and ensure funding availability for projects.

Governance Committee Charter p. 1

STANDARD PROCEDURES

- 1. The Governance Committee will meet at least once during the first quarter of the church year to develop a plan of action consistent with its charter and supports the mission, vision, and goals of UUFD.
- 2. The committee is responsible for assessing its activities and results in relation to its charter responsibilities and the mission of UUFD and to provide appropriate recommendations to the Board of Trustees and the Minister.
- 3. The committee will report on its activities and results as requested by the Board of Trustees.
- 4. The committee is accountable to the congregation through the Board of Trustees.
- 5. Each year, as the Board of Trustees is preparing a proposed budget with the Finance Committee, the Governance Committee will be provided an opportunity to submit a budget request for the next fiscal year.

Primary author: Teresa Jordan

Date approved by the Board: June 23, 2017

Governance Committee Charter p. 2

UNITARIAN UNIVERSALIST FELLOWSHIP OF DURANGO HEALTHY CONGREGATION COMMITTEE CHARTER

As part of the implementation of Goal II of the 2017-2022 Strategic Plan, which concerns relationships within the community, and guided by our Mission Statement, the UUFD Board of Trustees (BOT) hereby creates a Healthy Congregation Committee (HCC).

PURPOSE

"We need not think alike to love alike." - Francis David

The purpose of the Healthy Congregation Committee is to be a resource for promoting and facilitating open, respectful, productive communication, restoring right relationship, and addressing conflicts in our congregation in the spirit of our Mission and Relational Covenant.

When we recognize that conflict can occur within any group, we learn to speak with each other directly and honestly from a position of respect, kindness and love, recognizing that in order to do so, there will be times we need to seek counsel from our community and restore right relationship. The members of the HCC will be representatives of our community.

MEMBERSHIP

The Healthy Congregation Committee is comprised of no more than seven members from the congregation appointed by the Board of Trustees. No member of the Board of Trustees nor the Minister are appointed to the committee.

- Members will represent the diversity within our congregation.
- Members will be held in high esteem by the congregation, ministry and BOT.
- Members will model the skills of healthy communication and possess the ability to listen deeply and empathically.
- Members will have skill in conflict resolution or be willing to receive training in this area.
- Members will serve overlapping two-year terms.

TYPE OF COMMITTEE

Healthy Congregation is a standing committee that adheres to all the standard committee procedures established by the UUFD bylaws. Per bylaws, the President of the Board of Trustees and the Minister are ex-officio (nonvoting) members to all committees, except Nominating and Ministerial Search committees.

ACTIVITIES, DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The Healthy Congregation Committee can help congregational members know that conflict need not be negative; in fact, it can present opportunities for deeper relationships. The HCC will help us broaden our understanding of right relationship and be available to help those who find themselves in conflict develop new ways to address differences. Specific expectations of the HCC include:

- Become familiar with UUA healthy congregation resources and training opportunities;
- Utilize training resources to become proficient in healthy communication practices;
- Utilize UUA training and other educational resources to become proficient in understanding communication and conflict resolution processes;
- Develop a process, to be approved by the Board, for addressing conflict and restoring right relations;
- Draft a UUFD Behavioral Covenant to be approved by the board and affirmed by the Congregation;
- Raise awareness of the HCC and promote its services;
- Provide a series of ongoing congregation or small-group educational opportunities in healthy communications; and
- Be available as a resource for helping congregants resolve UUFD-related differences.

AUTHORITY DELEGATED OR RETAINED

The committee has discretionary use of itemized budgetary allocation for its routine operation. The committee chair will work closely with the Finance Committee and treasurer; tracking expenditures and ensuring funding availability for projects.

STANDARD COMMITTEE PROCEDURES

Members of this committee must be members of the Fellowship. They are appointed for a one-year, renewable term by the president and approved by the Board of

Trustees. The committee shall meet at least once during the first quarter of the church fiscal year (July-September) to approve a written plan for the new fiscal year to be submitted to the Board of Trustees that is consistent with its charter and supports the mission, vision and goals of the Fellowship. By May 1 of each year, the committee shall prepare an annual progress report to the Board of Trustees.

In connection with the preparation of its annual report, the committee shall assess its activities and charter and provide any recommendations to the Board of Trustees.

Each year when the Finance Committee is preparing a proposed budget for the next fiscal year, each committee shall be provided an opportunity to submit their request through the Board of Trustees.

Primary Author(s): Tom McCampbell, BOT President Accepted by the BOT as amended on September 24, 2019 Date revised by the Board of Trustees: June 22, 2021

UNITARIAN UNIVERSALIST FELLOWSHIP OF DURANGO LEGACY FUND COMMITTEE CHARTER

PURPOSE

The purpose of the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango (UUFD) Legacy Fund Committee is to assist the Board of Trustees (Board) in support of the mission, vision, and goals of UUFD. The Legacy Fund Committee assists the Board with promoting long-term financial sustainability by managing bequests and other legacy gifts made to UUFD's Legacy Fund.

ACTIVITIES, DUTIES, AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The duties of the Legacy Fund Committee include:

- Managing the assets in UUFD's Legacy Fund;
 Legacy Fund assets shall be invested primarily in the Unitarian Universalist Common
 Endowment Fund (UUCEF). However, to reduce advisor fees and provide better liquidity,
 up to twenty-five per cent (25%) of the Legacy Fund assets may be invested, with the
 consent of the Board, into diversified, low-fee investment vehicles.
- Recommending to the Board deployment criteria for Legacy Fund assets;
- Encouraging gifts to the Legacy Fund by identifying, educating, and shepherding prospective donors through the legacy-giving process;
- Recommending to the Board a procedure for acknowledging and recognizing donors;
- Preparing a written report on the state of the Legacy Fund annually and as requested by the Board;
- Directing donors to seek their own professional legal and financial counsel;
 Committee members shall not give legal or financial advice.; and
- Adhering to the provisions of the UUFD Gift Acceptance Policy included in the Board Policy Manual.

TYPE OF COMMITTEE

The Legacy Fund Committee is a standing committee of the Board and adheres to all the standard committee procedures established by the bylaws.

MEMBERSHIP

Members of the Legacy Fund Committee shall include the Treasurer, Finance Chair, and other qualified members as appointed by the Board. The committee consists of at least three (3) members.

CHAIRPERSON

The chair is a volunteer and is appointed for a two (2) year, renewable term by the President and approved by the Board.

<u>AUTHORITY DELEGATED OR RETAINED</u>

The committee is responsible to develop committee policies and procedures. The committee has discretionary use of itemized budgetary allocation for its routine operation. The committee chair will work closely with the Finance Committee and Treasurer to track expenditures and ensure funding availability for projects.

Legacy Fund Committee Charter p. 1

STANDARD PROCEDURES

- 1. The Legacy Fund Committee will meet at least once during the first quarter of the church year to develop a plan of action consistent with its charter and in support of the mission, vision, and goals of UUFD.
- 2. The committee is responsible for assessing its activities and results in relation to its charter responsibilities and the mission of UUFD and to provide any recommendations to the Board and the Minister.
- 3. The committee will report on its activities and results as requested by the Board.
- 4. The committee is accountable to the congregation through the Board.
- 5. Each year, as the Board is preparing a proposed budget with the Finance Committee, the Legacy Fund Committee will be provided an opportunity to submit a budget request for the next fiscal year.

Primary authors: Syl Allred, Tim Miller, Tom Miller, and Mark Swanson Approved by the Board: April 17, 2018

UUFD NOMINATING/LEADERSHIP DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE CHARTER

PURPOSE

The purpose of the UUFD Nominating/Leadership Development Committee is to help support the mission, vision, and goals of UUFD by identifying, recruiting, and training future lay-leaders. The Nominating/Leadership Development Committee proposes candidates for service on the Board of Trustees and Nominating/Leadership Development Committee to the membership for election at the annual business meeting in May. The committee may advise the Board of Trustees and Minister on lay-leaders for appointed positions.

ACTIVITIES, DUTIES, AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The committee will collaborate closely with the Board of Trustees and the Minister to identify upcoming board challenges and the scope of talents, passions, and experience to meet future leadership needs.

The committee will inform candidates of the duties and responsibilities of their offices and confirm that nominees will serve if elected.

No later than thirty (30) days prior to the annual business meeting in May, the committee will publish in the fellowship newsletter and post at the meeting place of the fellowship a list of nominations.

At the annual business meeting the committee will recommend a voting member for each expiring board position and for each expiring nominating committee position.

Closely collaborating with the Board of Trustees and the Minister, the committee will design and implement a Leadership Development Program to identify, recruit, and train future lay-leaders.

TYPE OF COMMITTEE

The Nominating/Leadership Development Committee fulfills the bylaws requirement for a standing nominating committee and adheres to all the standard committee procedures established by the bylaws.

MEMBERSHIP

Members of the Nominating/Leadership Development Committee are members of the fellowship elected at the annual business meeting. The committee consists of at least three (3) members as may be fixed by the board. Committee members serve two (2) years each, in staggered terms. No member may serve more than one (1) consecutive term.

CHAIRPERSON

The chair is a volunteer and is appointed for a two (2) year, renewable term by the President and approved by the Board of Trustees.

Nominating/Leadership Development Committee Charter p. 1

AUTHORITY DELEGATED OR RETAINED

The committee is responsible to develop committee policies and procedures. The committee has discretionary use of itemized budgetary allocation for its routine operation. The committee chair will work closely with the Finance Committee and Treasurer, tracking expenditures and ensuring funding availability for projects.

STANDARD PROCEDURES

- 1. The Nominating/Leadership Development Committee will meet at least once during the first quarter of the church year to develop a plan of action consistent with its charter and that supports the mission, vision and goals of UUFD.
- 2. The committee is responsible for assessing its activities and results in relation to its charter responsibilities and the mission of UUFD and to provide any recommendations to the Board of Trustees and the Minister.
- 3. The committee will report on its activities and results as requested by the Board of Trustees and the Minister.
- 4. The committee is accountable to the congregation through the Board of Trustees and the Minister.
- 5. Each year as the Board of Trustees is preparing a proposed budget with the Finance Committee, the committee will be provided an opportunity to submit a budget request for the next fiscal year.

Date approved by the Board: June 23, 2017

Nominating/Leadership Development Charter p. 2

UNITARIAN UNIVERSALIST FELLOWSHIP OF DURANGO PERSONNEL COMMITTEE CHARTER

PURPOSE

The purpose of the UUFD Personnel Committee is to assist the Board of Trustees to govern by providing information related to personnel issues for the Board's consideration in making Board decisions.

ACTIVITIES, DUTIES, AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The Personnel Committee's duties include assisting the Board by:

- Developing recommendations for personnel policies,
- · Ensuring compliance with applicable laws, and
- Carrying out staff-grievance process as defined by the personnel policies.
 - When it becomes necessary to hold a hearing on a staff grievance, the Board will appoint a task force in each case.

TYPE OF COMMITTEE

The Personnel Committee is a standing committee of the Board and adheres to all the standard committee procedures established by the Bylaws and Board Policy Manual.

MEMBERSHIP

Members of the Personnel Committee are members of the fellowship with experience or interest in personnel and human resources. The committee consists of at least three (3) members.

CHAIRPERSON

The chair is a volunteer and is appointed for a two (2) year, renewable term by the President and approved by the Board of Trustees.

<u>AUTHORITY DELEGATED OR RETAINED</u>

The committee is responsible to develop committee policies and procedures that conform to Bylaws, Board Polity Manual, and the committee charter.

The committee chair will work closely with the Personnel Ministry Team to develop policy positions for the Board's consideration.

The committee has discretionary use of itemized budgetary allocation for its routine operation. The committee chair will work closely with the Finance Committee and Treasurer to track expenditures and ensure funding availability for projects.

The Personnel Committee has no staff management authority and does not participate in supervision or personnel decision-making.

STANDARD PROCEDURES

The Personnel Committee will meet at least once during the first quarter of the church year
to develop a plan of action consistent with its charter and in support of the mission, vision,
and goals of UUFD.

Personnel Committee Charter p.1

- 2. The committee is responsible for assessing its activities and results in relation to its charter responsibilities and the mission of UUFD and to provide appropriate recommendations to the Board of Trustees.
- 3. The committee will report on its activities and results as requested by the Board.
- 4. The committee is accountable to the congregation through the Board of Trustees.
- 5. Each year, as the Board of Trustees is preparing a proposed budget with the Finance Committee, the Personnel Committee will be provided an opportunity to submit a budget request for the next fiscal year.

Primary author: Teresa Jordan, Governance Committee Chair

Date approved by the Board: 12/18/2018

Personnel Committee Charter p.2

UNITARIAN UNIVERSALIST FELLOWSHIP OF DURANGO RISK MANAGEMENT CHARTER

(Name changed from Safety Committee to Risk Management Committee in FY 2013-14)

PURPOSE

The purpose of this committee is to provide a safe environment for liberal religion, spiritual exploration and personal growth for the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango. The committee will consider the safety and security of our congregation, our sanctuary, Bowman Hall, our grounds, and our financial resources as we develop and recommend policies, procedures, guidelines, and education that protect members of all ages, that are fair to all parts of our community, and that do not impinge upon the peace, liberty and justice of the community we serve. This committee will offer recommendations, advice, and collaboration to the Board and to other committees regarding safety, risk reduction, and risk management.

ACTIVITIES, DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

- Review current safety procedures;
- Identify gaps in safety procedures;
- Recommend procedures to close these gaps;
- Draft safety policies/procedures for Board review and approval; and
- Develop recommendations for assigned responsibilities for oversight and periodic training in safety procedures, incident reporting, and response to safety problems.

Categories of Safety and Security

- 1. Core Safety and Security
 - A. Buildings: access and lock up; occupancy levels; gas and electrical; fire prevention; kitchen usage, food prep
 - B. Grounds: fall prevention; visibility (lighting and landscape)
 - C. Personnel: hiring practices (background checks)
- 2. Children Safety and Security: nursery and RE rooms; playground; travel (vehicle and drivers, parent permission, check in/out)
- 3. Emergency Situations
 - A. Violence (active shooter/weapons)
 - B. Fire
 - C. Medical
 - D. Evacuation or lock-down
 - E. Weather disaster
- 4. Safe Congregation
 - A. Sexual abuse, predation
 - B. Assault, harassment
- 5. Professional/Congregational Misconduct
 - A. Conflict management
 - B. Inappropriate behavior related to safety/security

Risk Management Committee Charter p. 1

TYPE OF COMMITTEE

Safety is a standing committee that adheres to all the standard committee procedures established by the UUFD bylaws.

MEMBERSHIP

Membership is voluntary and open to anyone with an interest in furthering the goals of the committee.

The committee shall have a minimum of three members. Meetings are open and all are welcome to attend and support committee activities.

CHAIRPERSON

The chair must be a voting member of the Fellowship. The chair is a volunteer and is appointed for a two-year, renewable term by the president and approved by the BOT. Committee chairs should build community by recruiting new committee members and encouraging committee members to prepare for future leadership positions.

AUTHORITY DELEGATED OR RETAINED

The committee is responsible to develop committee policies and procedures. The committee has discretionary use of itemized budgetary allocation for its routine operation. The committee chair will work closely with the Finance Committee and Treasurer, tracking expenditures and ensuring funding availability for projects.

STANDARD COMMITTEE PROCEDURES

- 1. Each committee shall meet at least once during the first quarter of the church year to develop a plan of action consistent with its charter and that supports the mission, vision and goals of the church.
- 2. Each committee is responsible for assessing its activities and results in relation to its charter responsibilities and the mission of the Fellowship and to provide any recommendations to the BOT or Leadership Council.
- 3. When requested by the BOT, the committee shall report on its activities and results.
- 4. Each year when the Finance Committee is preparing a proposed budget for the next fiscal year, the committee shall be provided an opportunity to submit their request through the BOT or Leadership Council.

Primary author: Donna Nelson, Chair Risk Management Committee Date initially approved by the Board of Trustees: October 14, 2013

Revised approved by the Board of Trustees: April 12, 2015

Risk Management Committee Charter p. 2

UUFD STEWARDSHIP COMMITTEE CHARTER

PURPOSE

The purpose of this committee is to assist the Board of Trustees in its fiduciary duty by encouraging generosity in support of the mission of UUFD by organizing and conducting an annual pledge campaign and any special fund campaigns authorized by the Board and by educating, inspiring and involving members/friends in the process and results of campaigns.

ACTIVITIES. DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

- The Stewardship Committee (SC) supports the mission of UUFD by I) seeking contributions from members and friends necessary to sustain a home for liberal religion, spiritual exploration, and social justice; 2) educating members on the congregation's financial needs and encouraging a culture of generosity; and 3) acting in a manner that fosters inclusion, community building, and respect for all the gifts that donors make available to our congregation.
- In collaboration with Finance Committee and the minister, SC will analyze pledging patterns and trends at least annually to inform design of future funding drives.

ANNUAL PLEDGE DRIVE

- SC conducts an annual pledge drive to support the Operating Budget of UUFD.
- SC recommends Annual Pledge Drive Coordinator(s) candidates for Board approval.
- SC Chair assists in recruiting help (team captains, etc.) as needed from UUFD members to have a successful drive.
- SC Chair(s) oversees and assists the Annual Pledge Drive Coordinator(s) with developing and running the campaign as needed.
- SC coordinates with Finance Committee as Finance Committee and Board develop
 the operating budget for the upcoming fiscal year in order to determine the dollar
 goal for the annual pledge drive.
- SC solicits input from committee members, Board members, the minister and members of the congregation as required to develop, optimize, and discharge its duties for a successful drive.
- SC will vary the nature, elements, and conduct of pledge drives to encourage generosity and interest among donors.
- Access to pledge information shall be controlled with respect to donors' privacy.
- Annual pledge drive schedule: annual pledge drive meetings will be held as often as
 deemed necessary as the campaign is developed and conducted. The solicitation phase
 of the annual pledge drive will be held for only a reasonable time, approximately 4-6
 weeks.

SPECIAL FUND CAMPAIGNS

SC also organizes and conducts any special fund campaigns authorized by the Board. SC Chair(s) will call organizational meetings to develop plans for special campaigns. Representative(s) from the proposing committee or entity will be encouraged to participate in the special campaign. For special fund campaigns, SC coordinates with the committee proposing the special funding need to quantify the dollar goal for such special campaigns.

Stewardship Committee Charter p. 1

PLEDGE TRACKING

SC contacts new members to ensure understanding and encourage participation in pledging. SC assists Finance Chair and Finance Clerk to maximize pledge fulfillment by contacting pledgers when deemed necessary. (*Procedures are being developed with Finance Committee Chair.*)

TYPE OF COMMITTEE

Stewardship is a standing committee that adheres to all the standard committee procedures established by UUFD bylaws.

MEMBERSHIP

Membership is voluntary and open to anyone with an interest in furthering the goals of the committee. Finance Committee Chair is an ex-officio member of Stewardship Committee. The committee shall have a minimum of three members. Meetings are open and all are welcome to attend and support committee activities. SC Chair(s) are ex-officio members of Finance Committee and Legacy Committee.

CHAIRPERSON

The chair(s) must be voting members of the fellowship. The chair(s) are volunteers, preferably with experience in the field of fundraising in general and be comfortable asking for money in a sensitive way. They are appointed for a two-year, renewable term by the Board President and are approved by the Board. Committee chairs should build community by recruiting new committee members and encouraging committee members to prepare for future leadership positions.

AUTHORITY DELEGATED OR RETAINED

The committee is responsible for developing committee policies and procedures. The committee has discretionary use of the itemized budgetary allocation for its routine operation. The committee chair will work closely with the Finance Committee and Treasurer, tracking expenditures and ensuring funding availability for projects.

STANDARD COMMITTEE PROCEDURES

- 1. Each committee shall meet at least once during the first quarter of the church year to develop a plan of action consistent with its charter and that supports the mission, vision and goals of the fellowship.
- 2. Each committee is responsible for assessing its activities and results in relation to its charter responsibilities and the mission of the fellowship and to provide recommendations to the Board or Leadership Council.
- 3. When requested by the Board, the committee shall report on its activities and results.
- 4. Each year when the Board and Finance Committee are preparing a proposed budget for the next fiscal year, the committee shall be provided an opportunity to submit its request through the Board or Leadership Council.

Originally authored by Tim Miller, Finance Chair, April 2015 - Date approved by Board: May 12, 2015 Revisions submitted by Kathleen Adams, Stewardship Chair, with the editing help of Teresa Jordan 8-2020 Date approved by the Board: August 25, 2020

Stewardship Committee Charter p. 2

A-5 CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The Board of Trustees carries out its duties with undivided loyalty to the fellowship and its mission. A conflict of interest exists whenever a Trustee, or a Relation of a Trustee, has interests or duties that interfere with, or appear to hinder, the Trustee's duty of loyalty to the fellowship and its principles.

A Relation is defined as any individual to whom the Trustee is related or with whom the Trustee has a close personal, business, or political relationship, or any corporation or other legal entity, whether for profit or not for profit, that employs the Trustee or in which the Trustee has a substantial ownership interest, or for which the Trustee is an officer or director.

Conflicts of interest arise if:

- A Trustee or Relation of a Trustee stands to gain or lose financially because of a proposed action of the Board.
- A Trustee cannot set aside personal preferences as an individual beneficiary of the fellowship's services to vote on behalf of the whole fellowship and its mission.
- A Trustee faces any other situation that impairs, or reasonably appears to impair their independence of judgment.

The Board shall annually require its Trustees to disclose in writing all existing or foreseeable conflicts of interest. Disclosure forms shall be kept by the Secretary and made available to any member of the fellowship who requests to see them.

A-5.1 (R) Responding to a Conflict of Interest

If an item of business arises in which any Trustee reports that a conflict of interest may exist, the affected Trustee may withdraw or ask the Board for guidance. In the latter case, the Board (minus the affected parties) shall determine how to handle the situation. Depending on the seriousness of the conflict, possible responses include:

- Disclosure: The Board minutes shall state the nature of the conflict.
- Recusal: The Trustee shall disclose the conflict and withdraw from the meeting while the item is under discussion or voted on.
- Resignation: The Trustee shall resign from the Board.

A-5.2 (E) Conflict of Interest Form

SPACE RESERVED

FOR

CONFLICT OF INTEREST FORM

A-6 DISCIPLINE AND REMOVAL OF TRUSTEES

The Board of Trustees is responsible for its integrity as a governing body. If there is an appearance of misconduct by a member of the Trustees, or a Trustee fails to uphold the Board Covenant or adopted polices, the Board shall proceed with a process to determine if appropriate disciplinary action or removal of the member from the Board of Trustees is to be taken.

A-6.1 (R) Procedure for Discipline or Removal of Trustee

- If a Board member misses three or more meetings in a twelve-month period, the President of the Board shall notify the Trustee that the question of removal will be placed before the Board. Following discussion with the member in question at the Board meeting, the absences may be excused or a resignation may be requested.
- If there are serious violations of the Board Covenant or adopted policies, the Board President shall notify the Trustee in question of its intent to consider disciplinary action or removal and offer a hearing before the Board. At the conclusion the Board shall vote on any action it will take.
- Pending such a hearing, the Board may suspend a Board member's voting privileges without notice if necessary to protect individuals or the fellowship from harm.

SECTION B - DELEGATION TO THE STAFF

The Board hereby delegates all of its authority to manage the work and resources of the Church to the Minister as Head of Staff, except as expressly limited by these policies.

B-1 SENIOR STAFF TEAM

The Minister manages the work of the Church in collaboration with a Senior Staff Team. The Senior Staff Team includes the Minister, the Office Administrator, the Director of Faith Formation, the Director of Music, and the Choir Director; all of whom report directly to the Minister. The Board expects the Senior Staff Team, individually and jointly:

- To lead and unify the paid and volunteer staff in directing their efforts toward the fulfillment of the Church's mission and goals;
- To ensure compliance with the bylaws, Board policies, and applicable laws and
- regulations;
- To uphold a high standard of ethical and professional conduct; and
- To accomplish the goals contained in the Annual Vision of Ministry by developing annual goals for its work as a team.

B-2 CHURCH ADMINISTRATION

The Board hereby entrusts the Minister with management of operational aspects of the Church and with responsibility for staff compliance with its policies.

B-3 STAFF ACCOUNTABILITY

All staff members are accountable to the Minister, who is accountable to the Board for their performance.

B-4 GUIDANCE AND LIMITATIONS

B-4.1 Personnel Decisions

The Board expects the Minister to take the lead in the selection, hiring, supervision, and discharge of all paid staff.

B-4.2 Existing Non-Senior Staff Positions

The Minister may replace vacancies in the non-senior staff without formal consultation, although the opinions of relevant lay leaders may be valuable.

B-4.3 New Non-Senior Positions

New positions are normally created through the budget process. The Minister may create and fill temporary positions, provided that they can be funded within established budgetary limits. Before selecting a candidate for a newly created position, the Minister will consult with relevant lay leaders (for example, collaborators).

B-4.4 Employment at Will

All paid staff are employees at will, unless the Board approves the terms of a contract that states otherwise.

B-4.5 Discipline and Termination

Prior to discharging a paid staff member, the Minister will ensure that the decision complies with applicable laws, Board policies, contracts, and the personnel manual. The Minister will promptly notify the Board when an employee has been terminated.

B-5 CARE FOR PAID STAFF

The Church intends to be a fair, ethical, and attractive employer; to achieve high staff morale and productivity; and to protect members of the staff from all forms of injustice and abuse related to their employment.

B-5.1 (R) Supervision and Evaluation

The Minister will provide an up-to-date job description and complete an annual process of goal-setting and performance review. Individual staff goals and performance reviews are confidential, to be shared only as necessary to support Church decision-making or as required by law.

B-5.2 (R) Compensation and Benefits

As part of the annual budget process, the Personnel Team will review compensation and benefits for all paid staff and recommend adjustments for the coming year.

B-6 MINISTRY TEAMS

Ministry Teams may be formed by the Minister to help achieve the mission and vision of ministry by managing programs, finances, and operations. Ministry Teams are supervised by and accountable to the Minister.

B-6.1 (R) Evaluation of Ministry Teams

The Minister will ensure that ministry teams develop, with the Minister, goals supportive of the Annual Vision of Ministry and that their performance is evaluated annually in writing.

B-7 PERSONNEL ETHICS

The Minister will maintain an up-to-date Personnel Manual that complies with all applicable legal requirements. The Personnel Manual will provide adequate policies to give practical effect to the following principles:

- **Nondiscrimination.** The Church does not discriminate because of race, color, age, sex, marital status, sexual orientation, gender identity and expression, disability, national origin or ancestry, economic status, union membership, or political affiliation. Religious opinion and affiliation may be considered only to the extent that it may be a bona fide occupational requirement or may prevent an employee from being fully supportive of the Church's mission and values.
- **Harassment.** The Church is committed to maintaining a work environment that is free of harassment. Harassment of any kind, including sexual harassment, is absolutely prohibited, and allegations of harassment will be reported and acted upon promptly.
- **Grievances.** The Church intends to protect the right of staff to raise concerns about working conditions without fear of retaliation. A staff member who alleges that the law or Board policies have been violated to their detriment may present grievances to the any Officer of the Church, who will immediately acknowledge the complaint in writing and report it to the Board, which will undertake an investigation and response.

- Whistleblower Protection. The Church prohibits retaliation against employees or other persons who in good faith report:
 - A suspected violation of law, such as harassment, fraud, or misappropriation of Church assets;
 - A suspected danger to public health or safety; and/or
 - Suspected violations of these policies. An employee who retaliates against anyone who has made such a report is subject to discipline up to and including termination of employment.

B-8 CARE FOR MEMBERS AND GUESTS

The staff will take all reasonable care to prevent harm to members, guests, program participants, and other people affected by the Church.

Reference: professional ethics codes of Liberal Religious Educations Association, Unitarian Universalist Music Ministries, Unitarian Universalist Ministers Association.

B-8.1 Health and Safety

The staff will ensure that all Church programs are safe for participants and staff; that facilities are maintained in a safe, sanitary, and secure condition; that required licenses and inspections are kept up to date; and that hazards are corrected promptly.

B-8.1.1 (R) Smoking

The Church prohibits smoking of any kind on Church premises or during off-site programs of the Church.

B-8.1.2 (R) Alcohol

The following pertains to events on the premises of the UUFD and to official UUFD events held on other premises:

- Alcoholic beverages may be served but at no charge to the attendees. Donations may be accepted. Organizations leasing UUFD facilities and planning to serve alcohol must provide evidence of appropriate permit and insurance.
- The serving of alcoholic drinks must be closely monitored by responsible adults to assure that no minors are served.
- When alcoholic beverages are available, attractive non-alcoholic beverages must also be available. Punches should clearly be labeled as containing alcohol or not containing alcohol.

Alcoholic beverages are not permitted at memorial services or memorial receptions at UUFD.

B-8.1.3 (R) Open Flames

The use of open flames, such as candles, matches, lighters, etc., is restricted to the sanctuary with vigilant supervision of responsible adults. Open flames are not permitted in other buildings or rooms at UUFD.

B-8.1.4 (R) Animals in the Buildings

Non-service animals are not permitted in the buildings except by permission of the Board.

B-8.1.5 (R) COVID-19 Pandemic

See Appendix B for current COVID-19 regulations.

B-8.2 Emergency Planning

In consultation with relevant paid staff, a Risk Management Committee will create and maintain a written plan for responding to reasonably foreseeable emergencies, including accident, illness, fire, toxic conditions, weather problems, threatening communications, power outages, and natural disasters. The Risk Management Committee reports directly to the Board.

B-8.3 Child Protection

Because of the Church's special responsibility for children and youth in its care, the Staff with input from the Risk Management Committee will write and maintain clear procedures for the selection, training, and supervision of anyone who works with persons age eighteen and younger.

B-8.3 (E) UUFD Faith Formation Program Manual

See Exhibit A

B-8.4 Disruptive Behavior

In order to sustain an atmosphere that is truly open to a wide variety of individuals, the Church will firmly and promptly address behavior that threatens the physical or emotional safety of any adult or child or chills the free exchange of opinions and beliefs. When such behavior occurs, the Minister will take immediate action if required and report promptly to the Board, recommending any further disciplinary action, which may include termination of Church employment or membership.

B-8.5 Harassment

Employees, volunteers, and agents of the Church are specifically prohibited from acts of harassment, including sexual harassment, against any member or participant in Church activities or any employee or applicant for employment.

B-8.6 Firearms

The Church prohibits anyone other than on-duty law enforcement officials or off-duty law enforcement officials hired by the Church from carrying a firearm on Church property.

B-8.7 Building Security

The staff and lay leaders will ensure that access to Church buildings is limited to those who have legitimate business there.

B-8.8 Universal Access

The Church intends to make its premises and activities safely and conveniently accessible to persons with disabilities. The staff will ensure that Church facilities, programs, and policies meet or exceed all applicable legal requirements and that the Church engages in continual learning and improvement in this area.

B-9 CARE FOR MATERIAL RESOURCES

The staff and all lay leaders will take reasonable care to prevent harm to the Church's financial assets, property, credit, and tax exemptions and develop administrative practices and procedures designed to prevent such harm and will report promptly to the Board on any significant shortcomings in their implementation.

B-9.1 Spending Authority

The Staff and lay leaders control and are responsible for all spending out of Church accounts, subject to the following limitations:

- Donor-restricted funds may not be used in violation of donor restrictions or Board-restricted funds in violation of Board-imposed restrictions.
- Staff and lay leaders will promptly inform the Finance Chair and Board of any anticipated deviation from budgeted spending and recommend options for adjusting the budget. To ensure compliance, the Finance Committee will monitor expenditures of each cost center. The Finance Chair will counsel Staff and lay leaders whenever expenditures are approaching budgeted amounts, and will report expenditures in excess of budget to the Board.
- Board approval, on advice the Minister as Chief of Staff, is required to change compensation for any staff position or to change the basis on which benefits are calculated. Normally the Minister as Chief of Staff will propose such changes only in the course of the normal budgeting process.

B-9.2 Special Funds Ministerial Discretionary Fund

At the discretion of the Minister, this fund is used for emergency financial aid (not ongoing assistance) to members and friends of the church as well as for the community at large. When appropriate, requests will be first directed to community resources.

Contributions to this fund will come from a special collection taken at the Christmas Eve service each year and/or one or more share-the-plate Sunday collections as deemed necessary by the board to augment the fund.

Because of the duel needs for confidentiality and accountability:

- The account will be held in the name of the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango;
- Only the Minister and one member of the Caring Committee will have signatory rights;
- Statements, if any, will be sent directly to the Minister.

The Minister will:

- Keep a detailed log of how monies from the account are used;
- Meet annually with the Treasurer to conduct a confidential audit;
- Present an annual report to the Board regarding amounts and purposes of all dispensed funds; and
- To the extent feasible, keep receipts for purchased services and provide gift cards for food and gas in lieu of cash.

B-9.3 Asset Protection

The Minister must take all reasonable care to ensure that Church assets are protected from loss or theft, including:

- Maintenance of Church property and equipment to keep it in working order, subject to reasonable wear and tear working in cooperation with the Building and Grounds Committee; and
 - (Develop guidelines for loan chairs, screens, etc.?)
- Reasonable steps to protect the Church's intangible property, including intellectual property, electronic data, and paper files from significant damage or loss.

B-9.3.1 (R) Document Retention

The Staff must maintain written procedures to govern the backup, retention, and destruction of the Church's documents, giving definite retention periods for classes of financial, business, pastoral, personnel, and corporate records in both paper and electronic forms.

B-9.3.2 (R) Software Privileges

The Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango shall be the named owner for any and all software purchased with Church resources for the use of paid staff and/or volunteers to carry out church business or functions. If the software requires an individual's name as owner, the Minister or their designee shall be identified as the owner.

The Board determines which Board positions and/or committee members are authorized as software administrators and which Board positions and/or committee members are authorized to hold roles with editor or read-only privileges.

The Minister, as Chief of Staff, determines which staff positions and Team members are authorized as software administrators and which staff positions and Team members are authorized to hold roles with editor and read-only privileges.

To secure data, software users will be granted the minimum level of privileges to accomplish their assigned duties. All individuals with access to contribution records and data must complete a confidentially agreement to be filed with Church records.

B-9.4 Facilities Use

UUFD facilities are available for meetings and programs that fall within the ministry, mission, and purpose of UUFD as expressed in the UUFD Mission Statement and the Unitarian Universalist Association Principles and Purposes. In addition, members and unaffiliated organizations, whose objectives are compatible with our mission, may request use of space.

Partisan political groups are prohibited from UUFD facilities use unless the purpose of the group is clearly within the UUFD mission. Facilities may be used for free and open, non-partisan discussions of political issues. For example, a neighborhood meeting to discuss a planning project would be allowed; a rally for a candidate, however, would be prohibited. Such use is subject to regulations enumerated below.

Precinct caucuses, although partisan, are the grass roots of the democratic process. They are activities of non-profit organizations, namely political parties. Caucuses of political parties may be held in UUFD facilities subject to the regulations enumerated below. Attempts to exclude any particular political party from caucusing in UUFD facilities is prohibited.

In keeping with Unitarian Universalist principles of non-discrimination, no individual or group will be denied use of space on the basis of religion, race, sex, national origin, disability, familial status, sexual orientation, sexual/gender identity, age, or public assistance status.

Any conflicts about facilities use and scheduling shall be resolved by direct conversation between interested parties. The UUFD church administrator is not responsible for adjudicating such issues. Facilities users shall comply with all UUFD non-discrimination principles and UUFD Health and Safety policies and regulations, including those regarding alcohol and open flames.

B-9.4 (E) Facility Fee Schedule

Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango FACILITY FEE SCHEDULE

The following fees may be required for short term or single use. Long term (beyond 4 weeks) contracts are negotiated separately. A \$100 refundable custodial deposit must be received by the Office Administrator from ANY group prior to placing the event on the UUFD calendar unless waived by the Board of Trustees of its assigns. An additional refundable deposit of \$250 is required if A/V equipment will be used (if available). If all is in order after the event, the deposit will be returned.

The UUFD Board of Trustees reserves the right, based on the size of the event and wear on the facility, to increase or decrease the rental fees at any time.

The Basic Rates are as follows:

Sanctuary Building \$150 per hour
Bowman Hall* \$50 per hour
Columbine House* \$50 per hour
Wedding Non-Member \$300 Flat Fee

with Bowman Hall Reception \$200 Flat Fee added
Piano Use by Minister's Discretion
A/V Assistance \$50 per hour (if available)

Nominal Fee for Non-Profit = Discount of 25% (with proof)

Adopted by UUFD Board of Trustees: August 27, 2019

B-9.4.1 (R) Use Without Fee or Damage Deposit

Committees, teams, and groups under the coordination of the Board or Ministry may use facilities without fee or damage deposit.

Denominational affiliate organizations in which UUFD is a formal member including, but not limited to, district and regional level functions, may use the building for their regular and special meetings, programs, and events.

^{*}Includes kitchen

B-9.4.2 (R) Use Without Fee but With Refundable Damage Deposit

UUFD members may use the facilities without charge for traditional sacraments such as weddings and memorials.

Members of six-months standing may also use the facilities for up to four weeks without fees for regular or single-use meetings for which there is no charge for participation, no requests for donations, or programs that are clearly within the mission and purposes of UUFD.

B-9.4.3 (R) Use With Nominal Fee and Refundable Damage Deposit

Occasional use of facilities for a nominal fee (see Fee Schedule) shall be granted to non-profit organizations whose work accords with the mission and purpose of UUFD. Any group that desires this status must apply to the Board of Trustees or its assign, who will consider the above criteria. Use of kitchen, audio/visual equipment and/or the piano is subject to additional fees according to the Facility Fee Schedule.

B-9.4.4 (R) Use With Fee and Refundable Damage Deposit

UUFD members of six-moths standing may use Bowman Hall for standard rental rates (see Facility Fee Schedule) for meetings, programs, or significant life celebrations, such as wedding receptions, anniversaries, or birthdays.

Groups not affiliated with UUFD or whose work is outside UUFD's mission may request use of UUFD facilities on a regular or single event basis *with a UUFD member sponsor*. Groups wishing to lease facility space on a continuing long-term basis (more than four weeks) must receive prior approval of the Board of Trustees or its assign.

B-10 INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

The Board of Trustees agrees with the UUA counsel statement:

Copyright raises legal and moral questions for all of us to wrestle with. The people who create the words and music we use in our worship have a right to be fairly compensated for their use. Following the copyright rules is a matter of respecting and honoring the inherent worth and dignity of the people whose creativity we benefit from, and in some cases of doing our part to ensure that they can keep a roof over their heads and food on their table.

In accordance, the Church will adhere to all copyright regulations by making good faith efforts to interpret, understand, and follow those requirements as they apply to our worship services and campus activities. Staff will develop and maintain written procedures to guide those good faith efforts in copyright compliance.

B-10.1 (E) UUFD Copyright Compliance Procedure Manual

SPACE RESERVED FOR MANUAL INSERTION HERE

APPENDIX

UUFD Treasurer Responsibilities and Division of Financial Tasks

The special responsibilities of the Treasurer as identified in UUFD Bylaws, Article VIII, Section 5 encompass a myriad of specific tasks, which are listed below. Various tasks are delegated to staff or to outside contractors. Currently delegated tasks are noted. Where no delegation is specified, the task is performed by the Treasurer. It is an explicit goal of the Board to relieve the Treasurer's workload by delegating as many of these tasks as possible to accomplish the church's mission while maintaining sound fiscal controls.

A. INCOME/RECEIPTS

- 1. Recording and depositing of donations
- 2. Delegated to Finance Clerk
- 3. Income procedures reside in a separate document

B. ACCOUNTS PAYABLE

- 1. <u>Responsibilities</u>
- i. Pay invoice, reimbursement requests, check requests
- ii. Ensure charges are assigned to correct account numbers
- iii. Monitor online bank debits including Autopay and Bill Pay
- iv. Assign principal and interest in check register using mortgage amortization table
- v. Record debits in check register with account numbers/description of expenditures
- 2. Regulations
 - i. Check signing authority is restricted to only Board officers.
 - ii. The check book resides at all times in the church office.
 - iii. Check writing authority is restricted to the Treasurer, Office Administrator, and Deputy Treasurer if substituting for Treasurer.

 (See below.)
 - iv. No person may both write and sign a check to themselves or a member of their immediate household.
- v. Treasurer is authorized to use the Bill Pay facility in online banking to write and implicitly sign all checks, except for the above limitation.
- 3. Reimbursement Requests
- i. Duly authorized expenses are reimbursed after properly completed reimbursement forms are submitted to the Treasurer.
- ii. Completed forms include receipts and UUFD account number(s) and have been reviewed and signed by chair/head of cost center.
- iii. Reimbursement forms are submitted by placing the completed form in the Treasurer's mail drawer in the church office.
- iv. Requests will be submitted within 7 days of incurring the expense.
- 4. Credit Cards
- i. Credit cards are used only by the person the card was issued to.
- ii. Card holders must limit expenditures to those which will be assigned to accounts they control.

UUFD Treasurer Responsibilities, p. 1

- iii. Card holders annotate their charges on monthly statements with account numbers and descriptions and provide these to the Treasurer in a timely manner (normally within 3 days of the statement date).
- iv. Treasurer promptly pays the overall charge on the control account upon receipt of the annotated monthly statements.
- v. Treasurer records these assigned and annotated detailed charges to the check register.
- 5. <u>Store Accounts (currently Kroeger's)</u>
- i. Account users provide their receipts with appropriate account assignments to the Treasurer within 3 days of any purchase.
- ii. Treasurer pays store invoice in a timely manner after receiving all account user's receipts.
- iii. Treasurer records account numbers and descriptions in the check register at the time the invoice is paid.
- 6. Payroll (currently contracted with the Payroll Department (PD)
- i. Furnish, as needed, details of salaries, benefits, wage rates to the PD
- ii. Provide master spreadsheet with hours worked and salaries due to PD on deadline
- iii. Oversee payment of contractors such as visiting ministers, musicians, etc.
- iv. Ensure that each contractor completes a W-9 form; provide completed W-9 forms to bookkeeper for preparation of 1099 forms
- v. Send End-of-Year report to PD
- vi. File monthly payroll master spreadsheet in the shared filesystem
- vii. File PD records appropriately in the shared filesystem

C. FINANCE COORDINATION

- 1. <u>Communication with Bookkeeper</u>
 - i. Treasurer forwards check register to bookkeeper at first of every month.
 - ii. Treasurer forwards credit card registers at first of every month.
 - iii. Treasurer forwards Vanco reports at first of every month.
 - iv. Treasurer forwards monthly income reports at first of every month.
 - v. Payroll Department forwards payroll reports by the first of every month.
- 2. Cost Centers, Vendor Liaison

Cost centers are those individuals, committees, teams, and staff who spend church money.

- i. Oversee committee/team/staff financial information
- ii. Educate and train committee chairs, team leaders, and staff on adherence to UUFD practices
- iii. Monitor compliance with practices; reinforce practices as needed
- iv. Furnish quarterly budget detail reports to chairs/leaders/staff; resolve issues with chairs/leaders/staff
- v. Vendors: ensure sales tax exemption is in place at major vendors and that cost centers are educated in using sales tax exemptions
- vi. Maintain list of vendor's tax-exemption numbers

D. DEPUTY TREASURER

- 1. Board appoints a deputy treasurer to assume financial tasks in case active Treasurer is temporarily unable to perform duties for any reason.
- 2. Likely candidates will be emeritus treasurers.

E. FILING

- 1. File annotated paper records in church office: paid invoices, reimbursement requests with receipts
- 2. Maintain files of key tax and other government records

F. BANKING

- 1. Treasurer acts as principal authority to deal with bank; Finance Committee Chair serves as backup.
- 2. Treasurer and Finance Committee Chair both have authority to manage online banking access and privileges.
- 3. Treasurer manages credit card privileges.
- 4. Treasurer manages transition of UUFD administrations in regards to writing and signing checks and banking authority.
- 5. Treasurer manages bank accounts for all operating and off-budget funds, with the exception of the Minster's Discretionary Fund and the Legacy Fund, maintaining an appropriate balance between checking and interest-bearing accounts such as CDs.

G. OVERSIGHT

- 1. As part of its formal charge to monitor UUFD's income and expenses, Finance Committee monthly reviews bank and credit card statements.
- 2. Finance Committee monthly reviews P&L and Balance Sheet reports.
- 3. Finance Committee submits a written narrative report and P&L and Balance Sheet reports to the Board prior to the monthly Board meetings.
- 4. Finance Committee monitors contributions and other accounts receivable.

H. REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

- 1. State of Colorado reports
 - i. Annual property exemption report
 - ii. Annual Secretary of State report
- 2. Annual payroll audit to Church Mutual for calculation of Workman Compensation premium

Primary Author: Mark Swanson, Treasurer Date approved by the Board: 9/25/2018

UUFD Treasurer Responsibilities, p. 3

EXHIBIT AFAITH FORMATION POLICIES AND AGREEMENTS



Faith Formation Safety Policies and Agreements

Effective Date: August 25, 2020

Approved by: Board of Trustees on August 25, 2020 Amended by: Board of Trustees on

January 19, 2021

This document contains Safety Policies and Agreements that the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango (UUFD) Faith Formation (FF) volunteers and staff are required to read and comply with. These policies and agreements help to ensure that our congregational environment is a safe and secure place for the children, youth and adults who are a part of the UUFD FF Program.

A- Definitions

- Child: An individual from birth through Grade 5
- Youth: An individual from rising Grade 6 through graduation from Grade 12.
- Chaperone, Advisor, or Mentor: An individual who is 25 years or older who has been background checked by Trusted Employees.
- Class Helper: Supervised volunteer with short-term FF role, usually 3 times per year.
- Driver: Chaperones, advisors, and mentors with current insurance and a valid driver's license on file at UUFD. In addition, youth 18 years old may drive self to off-site youth events. They may also drive younger siblings with the permission of their parents/guardians.
- RE Staff: Paid RE FF staff including the Director of Faith Formation (DFF), the Youth Advisor, the FF Teachers, and the Nursery and Child Care Staff.
- RE Volunteer: Anyone who regularly volunteers in the FF program in any capacity, including as a teacher, class helper, workshop leader, chaperone, advisor, mentor or greeter.

B- FF Staff

- 1. All FF Staff will be subject to the requirements and standards of UUFD Personnel Policies.
- 2. UUFD staff will be required to obtain and/or update CPR training every 2 years.

C-FF Volunteers

Volunteers shall comply with these policies.

- 1. All youth advisors must participate in UUDF activities for 6 months prior to advising and be willing to provide an institutional reference, preferably showing positive experiences with youth. Generally, volunteers have participated in the life of the UUFD community for 6 months prior to volunteering in the FF Program. The Director of Faith Formation (DFF) may make an exception, including if a person has previously volunteered at another Unitarian Universalist community and provides contact information for references from the former DFF or minister of that community or is a well- known person to the ministers or FF staff.
- 2. Each adult RE teacher, class helper, mentor, chaperone, driver, greeter, and childcare worker must complete the online application emailed by Trusted Employees and be background checked as referenced in section L.
- 3. No person who has a history of crimes against children or pending legal action involving children as indicated by background checks may volunteer in the FF program.
- 4. A person who is subject to pending legal action for violent or belligerent behavior—whether or not at UUFD and whether or not involving children—may not volunteer in the FF program. Any current volunteers must disclose new or pending legal actions to the DFF and remove themselves from the program. New volunteers will be required to disclose this information on the volunteer application.
- 5. Volunteer mentors spending time individually with children or youth outside of the Sunday morning program should do so only with explicit parental permission. Such meetings must take place in public places or on the fellowship property when others are on the premises.
- 6. The DFF, in consultation with the senior clergy staff, determines volunteer teams and strives to make decisions that promote a safe and nurturing environment for all.
- 7. All adult and youth leaders shall read, agree to and sign the Code of Ethics form shown in Appendix A.
- 8. All volunteers shall complete Volunteer Application and Contact form shown in Appendix B.
- 9. All youth advisors must participate in UUDF activities for 6 months prior to advising and be willing to provide an institutional reference, preferably showing positive experiences with youth.

D- Annual Volunteer Training Workshops

All volunteers are expected to participate in FF training. Training includes safety procedures, standard practices related to the duties of the volunteer position and child development information.

E- Safety Procedures

UUFD staff will be required to obtain and/or update CPR training every 2 years.

Adult FF Staff, including adult childcare staff and adult volunteers are encouraged to have up-to-date first aid, cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) and AED training.

All staff and volunteers are expected to know:

- 1. Evacuation procedures for fire, lockdown for intruders, tornado and shelter-in-place. These procedures will be updated regularly by fellowship leadership.
- 2. Location of fire extinguishers, first aid kits, lockdown switch and automated external defibrillator (AED).
- 3. Special needs and allergies for children in their care (as provided by parents and shared by FF staff).
- 4. Due to food allergies, no UUFD classrooms for children under 12 will include snacks.
- 5. Smoking is not permitted anywhere on the UUFD campus.
- 6. All children attending UUFD events and classes should be fever, vomit and diarrhea and rash free for at least 24 hours. Children exhibiting symptoms of communicable disease will be returned to their parents.

F- Reporting Abuse

- 1. No minister, DFF, adult leader, childcare employee, FF volunteer or other person working under the auspices of the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Durango (UUFD) shall engage in sexual, seductive or erotic behavior with young people under the age of 18 years; or sexually harass or engage in behavior with young people that constitutes verbal, emotional or physical abuse.
- 2. Any volunteer or FF staff member who suspects child abuse shall report their suspicions to a minister, the DFF, or the president of the board of directors, who shall report to the DFF or senior clergy staff. In those cases where cause exists, the staff member will make appropriate reports to the authorities as required by law. If the action involves a volunteer in the FF program, the volunteer will be dismissed.
- 3. All UUFD staff and volunteers must promptly notify the DFF of any suspected volunteer misconduct. The DFF shall inform the minister immediately to determine appropriate action.
- 4. Children and youth will be encouraged to report any concerns to FF staff or ministers.

G- Supervision of Children and Youth

1. There shall be at least two adults in any area with children or youth at all times. If a youth is a class volunteer or working in the nursery, they are considered the second adult.

Volunteers shall immediately notify the DFF, FF Greeter, or other UUFD staff whenever there are not at least two adults so that FF staff can assist in providing a second adult or provide for merging of groups for that activity.

2. Nursery and preschool/kinder class will have a maximum ratio of 1:4. Parents/guardians will be asked to stay if needed.

- 3. Children engaging in FF activities or events on UUFD property, including at the playground, shall also be supervised at all times by faith formation staff or volunteers. In an open area (i.e., for nature walks), one adult should lead the group and one should follow at the rear.
- 4. Parents are responsible for supervision of children and youth on UUFD property outside of organized RE FF classes, events or activities.
- 5. Volunteers may not use or be under the influence of alcohol or illicit drugs when supervising children or youth.

H- Communication

All communication between staff, volunteers, parents, children and youth shall be subject to the UUFD Communications Policy.

Only the minister and the Director of Faith Formation may communicate directly with children via phone or text. UUFD adult staff and volunteers may not communicate directly with children via phone or text.

I- Parent/Guardian Responsibilities

All children on UUFD premises must be accompanied by a parent or guardian or enrolled in UUFD programs in accordance with the procedures below. Parents are solely responsible for the safety and supervision of children whose presence at UUFD is not in accordance with these procedures.

- A parent or guardian of children up to and including Grade 6 must be on campus
 while the children participate in RE FF programs or are receiving nursery or child
 care, except in cases where the DFF has been notified of and approved the
 absence of the parent or guardian.
 - Parents will be responsible for diaper changes. UUFD staff or volunteers will ask parents as needs arise.
- All minor children or youth who participate in RE FF activities on an ongoing basis must be registered through the RE FF program.
 - Unaccompanied youth of Middle School and High School age may attend UUFD events with their parents' or guardians' knowledge and permission.
 Children Grade 3- 5 and younger must be dropped off at the start of class and signed out at the end of class by a parent/guardian. They will not be allowed to leave unattended.

J- Permission for Youth Conferences (Cons), Field Trips, and Overnights at UUFD

1. The DFF must approve all off-campus field trips and overnights. Approval will include the consideration of age and developmental stages, transportation, costs and appropriately screened chaperones. If age restrictions preclude the entire group from attending, or the activity appears inappropriate, the field trip will not be approved. Volunteers must bring up potential conflicts when proposing a field trip to allow for full consideration by FF staff.

- 2. The FF staff prefers to receive information on all field trips and overnights involving children and youth at a minimum of two weeks in advance in order to vet, promote, and obtain permission forms from parents/guardians.
- 3. There must be a signed field-trip permission form for every child or youth under age 18 who will attend a field trip or stay overnight at UUFD for all trips.
- 4. One copy of the permission slip will be on file in the RE office. Chaperones will carry a copy of the permission slips that contain emergency and medical information with them on any trip or overnight. A sample permission form is in appendix C.
- 5. Volunteer/child or youth ratio for:

Field trips:

- · Preschoolers: 1 adult for every 3 children
- Gr. K-6: 1 adult for every 5 children
- Gr. 7-12: 1 adult for every 7 youth
- Gr. 9-12: 1 adult advisor for every 5 youth

6.Overnights are supervised by the number of required adults (see above), with adults taking shifts so that one adult is awake at all times.

If a person (an adult leader or youth) has been asked not to participate in our program, we will share that information with other UU-affiliated children and youth-related programs such as Youth Cons.

K- Drivers for Field Trips, Cons and Other Activities

- 1. Each driver for a field trip or Con must be at least 25 years of age, licensed and covered by car insurance with a copy of the driver's license and the car insurance "wallet card" on file with the FF office to transport children or youth on a UUFD-sponsored field trip, Con or other activity.
- 2. Young children must use an approved child safety seat in accordance with state law. Older children must use a seat belt when riding in cars. Children may not ride in the cargo area of trucks or other vehicles.
- 3. Youth may drive themselves and their siblings to events only with the approval of their parents/guardians. Youth are expected to ask their parent's permission prior to driving themselves or siblings to a UUFD event and must follow all Colorado State driving laws.
- 4. Drivers who are 25 or older must complete an online Advisor/Chaperone/Driver Form to specify how many youth they can transport and expectations around pick-up and drop-off. They must also provide a copy of their state driver's license and proof of auto insurance. They must follow all Colorado State Driving Laws (or the laws of the state in which they are driving), including not texting while driving.
- 5. It is required to have at least one adult in a car with youth, but two adults are preferably. This is a community of teachers, parents and change-makers and as such it is the responsibility of all congregants to uphold a shared covenant of expectations.

Please help us all ensure that the following covenant is followed to make this a safe place for all, especially our children and youth.

- Respecting the people and property of UUFD.
- Keeping illegal drugs off campus and not abusing drugs, alcohol or legally prescribed drugs.
- Keeping weapons off campus.
- Remembering that the campus is a tobacco-free zone, which includes smoking and smokeless forms of tobacco (chew, vaping, e-cigarettes, etc.).
- Understanding that theft can and will be prosecuted (using county laws).
 Additionally, theft decays trust within groups and can be damaging to our programs as a whole.
- Staying on campus during a youth activity or while volunteering as a youth helper.
- Remembering that while sexual activity can be healthy and whole, during congregational or youth events, sexual activity and exclusive relationships are inappropriate. This includes unwanted touch and verbal sexual advances and any other form of sexualized behavior.
- Keeping sleep covers to yourself and six inches of visible floor space between each person.
- Understanding that at overnight events, at least one adult will be awake at all times
 while youth are awake and at least three adults will be present in case of
 emergency during the night.
- Remembering that "No" means "No." No in any form such as "Stop" or "Don't do that" are recognizable signals for others to cease any and all behavior that may cause any and all participants to become uncomfortable or to feel threatened, either physically or emotionally.
- Recognizing that this is a safe space for all and helping to maintain that safe space through kind and loving language and behavior.

L- Confidential Criminal Background Check

UUFD requires that prior to volunteering in the FF Program, all adults who apply to teach, chaperone, mentor, or work/volunteer in our nursery or childcare settings must be background checked. UUFD uses the company, Trusted Employees, to check the Nationwide Criminal Supersearch, Social Security Trace Plus, and Nationwide Sex Offender Registry.

Applicants receive an email from Trusted Employees (administrator@trustedemployees.com), which includes a link to the online application. Please read the information in the link carefully. It must be completed within seven days.

By electronically signing the application, applicants give UUFD permission to conduct a background check. Applicants receive an email from Trusted Employees confirming that the background check has been completed along with an option to view their report. UUFD receives a report, to which FF staff has access. The report is valid for three years. If you have any concerns, please contact the Director of Faith Formation.

M- Special Pandemic/Online Learning Platform Policies

1. Zoom Sessions

- A waiting room will be established for all Zoom sessions involving children and youth.
 - A staff member or volunteer will be designated for security.
 - All children/parents wishing entry into the Zoom from a waiting room will be looked for in the UUFD Breeze platform.
 - If a guest or unknown child wishes entry, a staff member will ask the following: "May I please have your parents' full name and contact information?" This information will be updated and maintained in Breeze under the tag, FF Visitor.
- The host will initially have screen share off for all participants. Screen share will be enabled only when the group consists of members that are known to the host and staff.
- If a person on the platform shares or says something inappropriate, that person will be permanently barred from the session using the host controls. Further, that person's information will be shared with the Director of FF and the minister.
- Understanding that learnings for online platforms are constantly evolving, UUFD staff and volunteers should frequently consult best practices through the UUA here.

N- Multigenerational Spaces

Examples of Multigenerational space: youth and adult webinar, coffee hour, worship, all-congregation game time.

- Parents/guardians are primarily responsible for supervising their children and youth's participation in multigenerational/all ages spaces. This responsibility should be clearly communicated to parents.
- UUFD events should clearly articulate parent/guardian responsibility in such multigenerational spaces when staff/volunteers are not present and actively attending to interactions.
- In addition, unrelated adults should never message any minor youth or child one-onone without a parent or religious professional copied on the message. Pictures/video of minors should never be shared with anyone other than parents/guardians outside of covenantal space without appropriate written parental permission.
- UUFD should have covenantal understanding of appropriate behavior in multigenerational settings.

Faith Formation Policies and Agreements Appendix A:



Code of Ethics

Adults and youth in leadership roles are in a position of stewardship and play a key role in fostering spiritual development of both individuals and the community. It is, therefore, especially important that leaders be well qualified to provide the special nurture, care, and support that will enable youth to develop a positive sense of self and a spirit of independence and responsibility.

Leaders shall be informed of the code of ethics and agree to it before assuming their role. In cases of violation of this code, UUA staff may remove or restrict, temporarily or permanently, the leader from the leadership role and/or from UUA event participation.

As either an adult or youth leader I agree to:

- Serve as a role model to other youth and adults in my program including modeling affirmative consent following all site rules, UUA Behavioral Expectations, and UUA policies.
- Respect any information that must be kept in confidence. I understand that as a
 youth, this information need not be held secret from my parents. And as a leader,
 I understand I have the freedom to seek the counsel and support of my local
 religious professional.
- Report to UUA Staff any unsafe behavior, threats or thoughts of harm to self or others, violations of UUA behavioral expectations, poor adult boundaries, and any possible child abuse or other ways youth are in danger including substance abuse and suicidal thoughts.
- Communicate with UUA staff about anything which threatens the well-being of any program or youth community.
- Engage in conflict and disagreement directly, creatively, and honestly while
 holding others with dignity and compassion. Listen to others with openness and a
 willingness to receive feedback. Seek mediation when needed.
- Remain an active participant and in covenant in a UU Congregation or Covenanting Community.
- Engage in the emotional and physical self-care, ongoing training, and spiritual development needed to bring my best self to my community.

 Respect the full range of human difference including race/ethnicity, age, sexual orientation, gender/gender expression, socioeconomic status, physical and mental ability, theology/belief, and primary language among my community and seek to build a community inclusive of all.

As a youth leader I agree to:

- Refrain from engaging in any form of sexual, seductive, or erotic conduct with other youth at events and; outside events, to be conscious of my power as a youth leader when sexually or romantically interested in a peer I met through UU youth events.
- Empower other youth as part of my leadership.
- Be attentive to ways current or potential youth leaders' behavior may be damaging to the trust the community puts in them and seek both youth and adult assistance.
- Where I am older than other youth, recognize the greater influence my age gives me and the greater responsibility I have to maintaining healthy relationships with younger youth. This includes keeping appropriate emotional, sexual, and physical boundaries with youth who are still minors after I bridge.
- Seek the assistance of other adults in leadership or UUA staff when I have discomfort with any adult, especially one in leadership.
- If I am a driver, I will not drive other youth to events.

As an adult leader I agree to:

- Commit to following, modeling, and mentoring other adults in the ethics described in the Code of Ethics for Adults attending UUA Youth Events.
- Refrain from all behaviors at youth events, with youth from youth events, and in view of youth online, both verbal and physical, that are in any way erotic, seductive or sexual in nature.
- Consciously engage with youth in ways that seeks to meet their needs rather than mine. Refrain from any behavior that takes advantage of youth and adult attendees.
- Understand that it is primarily my responsibility to maintain appropriate boundaries with youth and youth leaders and to cultivate an atmosphere of health and trust with them.

Agreement

Adults and youth in leadership positions who work with youth under the aegis of the UUA are responsible not only to the youth, but to the UUA as well. Remember: you are acting as a representative of the Unitarian Universalist Association.

I have read this form in its entirety and I understand the ethical responsibilities of both youth and adults in leadership. I commit to following this code of ethics in my own actions and to support my co-leaders, both youth and adults, in living in covenant with each other, the UUA, our congregations, parents and our youth community.

Name	Signature	Date

Faith Formation Policies and Agreements Appendix B:



Volunteer Application and Contact

- I am applying for a position as a faith formation classroom volunteer.
- I agree to coordinate with the other members of my volunteer team, to be sure that each Sunday is covered and planned for.
- I understand that if I have been convicted of a crime involving a minor, I will notify
 the DFF of this fact and/or will resign from my church school responsibilities.
- Two people (not from the same household) who can be contacted by the DFF as references are:

Name:	Phone:
Name:	Phone:
Name	FIIOHE

- I agree to a volunteer background check and have attached the required background check information here.
- I have read the Health and Safety guidelines (enclosed) for our program and will follow them.
- If I am unable to volunteer on one of the Sundays I have agreed upon, then (as soon as possible) I will contact my team members first to arrange a substitute. If, after contacting my team, I am unable to arrange for a substitute then I will contact a substitute from the list provided. As a last resort, I will contact the Religious Education Committee member who is a liaison to my class.

SIGNED: I have read and understand the above contract, have provided the necessary information, and agree to the above terms.

Date

Signature

Faith Formation Policies and Agreements Appendix C:



Permission Form

- Youth Name:
- 2. Youth Cell:
- Event Name & Location & Date:
- 4. Parent/Guardian Name(s):
- 5. Parent/Guardian cell phone(s):
- 6. Parent's Home street address:
- 7. Parent's E-Mail:
- 8. Alternative Emergency name(if only one parent listed):
- 9. Alternative Emergency phone number:
- 10. Name of Youth's Physician:
- 11. Physician's phone number:
- 12. Youth's Health Insurance Provider and Policy Number:
- 13. Medical issues, needs, and allergies:
- 14. Accessibility needs:
- 15. Liability and Medical release:

LIABILITY AND MEDICAL RELEASE

PARENTAL CONSENT: I,	(print your name) am
the parent/legal guardian of	I have fully
disclosed all pertinent facts about my c	hild and acknowledge full responsibility for any
omission or misstatement regarding su	ch matters
I grant permission for my child to partic	ipate
in	. I hereby do release and hold
harmless the UUFD, other affiliated org	anizations, and/or any and all adult supervisors
for the activity, from and for any and all	liability which may arise for damages, loss or
injuries, either to person or property, wh	nich my child may sustain while engaged in the
activity conducted, including, but not lin	nited to, any damages, loss or injuries that may
be sustained through transportation to	and from the activity.

Liability: I further agree to assume responsibility for any liability which may arise for damages, loss or injuries, as described herein which may be caused or contributed to by my youth to the person or property of others.

Emergency: In the event that an emergency should arise while my child is participating in this event, I hereby grant my permission to any responsible adult to do whatever is deemed necessary to insure the safety and well-being of my child.

Consent: In the event I cannot be reached, I consent to any x-ray examination, anesthetic, medical, or surgical diagnosis or treatment and hospital care under the general or special supervision and upon the advice of or to be rendered by a physician and surgeon licensed under the Medical Practice Act for my child. This authority also extends to any x-ray examination, anesthetic, dental, or surgical diagnosis or treatment and hospital care by a dentist licensed under the Dental Practice Act for my child. I further agree to pay all charges for the dental, medical, or hospital care or treatment.

Health Care Decisions: As parent or legal guardian of my child, I am responsible for the health care decisions of my child and am authorized to consent to the services to be rendered. I represent that my consent to and agreement to pay for the dental, medical, or hospital care or treatment to be rendered to my child is legally sufficient and that no consent from any other person is required by law.

Rules: If my child violates site rules, event expectations, or covenant, I agree to be responsible for their transportation home. I understand I may be required to pick up my child at the conference. If my child participates in any illegal activity, I realize the proper authorities will be contacted. This consent may be photocopied, with photocopies authorized to be as binding as the original.

Sleeping and Supervision: (If relevant) I understand I have access to the sleeping and supervision policies (https://www.uua.org/central-east/youth/forms/sleeping-policy) and

that at this event all night youth and adult supervision is provided. I understand my youth must have their own bedding and there must be visible floor space between sleepers. After the end of programming, youth will be expected to be in the "awake" hangout room or in a youth sleeping space except for trips to the bathroom, or to attend to personal necessity. Not being in one of these spaces will be considered a violation of covenant.

Medications: Medication must be transported in original prescription bottles. All medications (over the counter and prescription) will be held by an adult who will give the bottles to the youth when they need them. Controlled substances must always be held by an adult in a secure location. Epipens, inhalers and birth control pills can always be held by the youth.

Video and photos may be taken during conference and used in regional or UUA

publications including the website. Unless you indicate so below, your youth's like may appear in regional publications including the website and Facebook. Your you not be identified by name.	
I give permission for my youth's likeness to appear in regional or UUA public	cations.
I DO NOT give permission for my youth's likeness to appear in regional or Upublications.	JUA
I give permission for my youth's likeness to appear in regional or UUA public with these limitations:	cations
Parent/Guardian Signature	Date

EXHIBIT B COVID-19 PANDEMIC

B-8.1.5 (R) COVID-19 Pandemic

The Board's duty of care requires oversight of the church's human and material resources to ensure that they are used for the benefit of its mission. The Board is grounded in its duty by Unitarian Universalist principles including:

- Concern for the most vulnerable
- Accessibility and inclusion of all members and friends
- Recognition of our part in the interdependent web and that our risk-taking and protective actions affect more than just ourselves.
- Ethical treatment of our leaders and staff requires minimizing risks to them.
- Good science and our UU values must be the basis for decisions.
- Commitment to our mission, community, and theology
- Mindful of the spiritual demands of transition.
- Hope that we will create "a new normal" with more justice, more love, more equity, more sustainability, and more peace.

Although the use of Covid vaccinations has been shown to be highly effective in preventing serious illness or death from Covid, a significant segment of the population is still not vaccinated, often because of personal choice.

Our strong desire to connect in-person has become possible for gatherings to resume on the UUFD campus with certain restrictions.

It is understood that these recommendations are subject to change as state and local guidelines are updated.

Advanced reservations by a UUFD member are required for all areas and must be confirmed through the Church Office Administrator.

OUTDOOR GATHERINGS:

UUFD groups are permitted to gather on campus and must observe the following: Masks are recommended for all unvaccinated people 2 years and older.

INDOOR GATHERINGS:

- Only fully vaccinated people 12 years and older and unvaccinated children under 12 years old are able to attend in person.
- Encourage unvaccinated people 12 years and older as well as vaccinated people that have been told by their physicians that they have immunocompromised conditions to attend on Zoom to protect themselves and others
- N95 Masks or Surgical Masks are required inside all buildings at UUFD, regardless of vaccination status for all people 2 years and older. Children under 2 years old are exempt from the mask requirement.
- Speakers on the Chancel need not wear masks and will practice 6-feet distancing from other people on the Chancel.

- All volunteers and staff for the Faith Formation program must be fully vaccinated.
- Ventilation using window fan(s) pushing air out of window(s) on one side of the meeting area and allowing fresh air to enter from open window(s) on the opposite side of the meeting area shall be used.
- Seating will be reserved in the Sanctuary and other areas for those who prefer to maintain six-feet of physical distancing.
- Worship services must be multiplatform.
- Requirements for office use are a staff decision.
- No indoor singing by attendees. No full choir singing.
- Singing by less than 5 people allowed if distanced from the audience by 25ft. Singing masks or the equivalent are highly recommended for song leaders and singers.
- The total person attendance in the sanctuary is limited to 100 people
- The total person attendance in Bowman hall is limited to 20 people
- The capacity in Columbine is limited to 10 people in each of the following areas: the east part of the house, the west room and the basement room.

<u>UUA GUIDELINES</u> for Gathering in Covenantal Community (Aug. 20, 2021)

- The appropriate UUA guidance is considered in this policy.
- Individuals take preventative measures to protect self and others.
- Group takes time to listen deeply to one another's concerns and fears before making any decisions, even if everyone is vaccinated.

CIRCLE SUPPERS

Circle Suppers are designed to be small groups (6-8). Gatherings will follow latest guideline from local health department regardless of the vaccination status of participants. Recommendations:

- Outdoor dining only.
- Participation in circle suppers shall be limited to fully vaccinated people. People that have been told by their physicians that they have immunocompromised conditions should also not attend at this time to protect themselves.
- Seating should be provided for those who prefer to maintain six-feet of physical distancing.
- Minimize objects touched by multiple people.
- Provide hand sanitizer.

Food Service:

- Bring your own food/beverage and utensils.
- Pot Luck at the discretion of the group.
- Use hand sanitizer before going through service line.

As determined by Staff, special consideration may be given to Social Justice activities or other circumstances that fall outside the stated guidelines.

B-8.1.5.1 (R) Participants' Responsibilities

Participants must notify the UUFD office staff with any positive COVID test results within 14-days of attending an event at UUFD. The office will notify the health department.

B-8.1.5.2 (R) Restroom Use

Follow posted cleaning procedures.

B-8.1.5.3 (R) Group Organizers

Group organizers must be members of UUFD and assume the following responsibilities:

- Apply for and reserve a defined space with UUFD office staff following reservation procedures developed by staff.
- Remain onsite for the entire meeting and agree to enforce these safety precautions.
- Understand that non-compliance may result in revocation of the use of space for gatherings.

B-8.1.5.4 (R) Staff Responsibilities

Staff responsibilities include:

- Scheduling meeting times and spaces;
- Developing and implementing reservation forms and procedures; and
- Reporting to local health authorities the names and contact information of any participants they learn of who test COVID positive within 14-days of attending an event on the UUFD campus.

B-8.1.5.5 (R) COVID-19 Monitoring

This policy is subject to change as local COVID-19 conditions change

Date approved by Board of Trustees: October 26, 2021